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OPPOSE THE G LF WAR 

CLASS WAR! 

Iraqi nvaslon and 
Kuwait la5t August. and the swift 
response to this challenge to its hegemony, 
in the form of a massive military buildup of 
land, sea and air power, has brought the 
Middle East to the brink of war. By the time 
this article is read. Baghdad and Basra may 
have been reduced to rubble by American B 
52's, much of the industrial infrastructure 
(refineries, ports, petrochemical plants, 
etc.) of Kuwait and eastern Saudi Arabia, as 
well as its multi-ethnic workforce. may have 
been devastated by Iraqi Scud missiles, and 
tens of thousands of troops on both sides -
drawn largely from the working classes -- may 
already have been killed. The stakes in"this 
looming conflict in the Gulf involve nothing 
less than the prospect that the region will 
be turned into a veritable slaughter house! 

The prospect of war has already given 
the lie to the propaganda of the capitalist 
state -- that is, ~y~ty state! -- and its 
organs of mass manipulation, to the effect 
that the so-called end of the "cold war" has 
ushered in an era of peaceful capitalism. The 
crisis in the Persian Gulf is proof -- if 
proof were really needed -- that the image of 
a peaceful capitalism is a cruel delusion. 
that even as the confrontation between Russia 
and the West in the heart of Europe is 
attenuated (if only for the moment), other 
confrontations between capitalist states, big 
and small, involving the great powers, 
threaten to explode into bloody conflagations. 

Despite the concerted efforts of the 
media in the West to portray the Iraqi 
ruler, Saddam Hussein, as a psychopath and 
madman, and despite the effort of Iraqi 
propaganda to portray George Bush as a 
xenophobe determined to humiliate the "Arab 
nation" so as to satisfy his racist lust, 
this conflict cannot be reduced to the 
irrational behavior or psychopathology of 
individual leaders of capitalist regimes. 
Without denying that the personality of 
individual leaders is I a factor in the 
historical process (even as that very 
personality is itself shaped by a complex of 
socia-economic and cultural factors), great 
historical events -- such as wars -- are the 
product of the internal dynamic and 
imperatives of socio-economic formations or 
modes of production, and not of sovereign 
individuals, no matter how powerful they 
appear. It is not the "irrational" behavior 
of a Saddam Hussein or a George Bush which 
explains why the world tott"ers on the brink 
of war in the Gulf, but rather the eminently 
"rational" imperatives of capitalism. 

Iraq's economy. ruined by the costs of 
its decade long war with Iran (which had 
itself been undertaken in an imperialist bid 
to grab the rich Iranian oilfields), groaning 
under an enormous burden of debt (largely 
contracted in the course of building its 
formidable military arsenal), was threatened 
by the policy of cheap and plentiful oil to 
which the rulers of Kuwait were committed. 
The occupation of the Kuwaiti oilfields (and 
possibly those of Saudi Arabia as well) 
presented Iraq with an opportunity to reverse 
its desperate economic situation and to 
continue to underwrite its aggressive 
military ambitions to unite the Arab world 
under the hegemony of the Iraqi ruling cla55. 
In short, Sadamm Hussein has acted as the 
embodiment of the imperialist interests of 
Iraq, interests firmly rooted in the very 
logic of the overall capitalist accumulation 
process and its imperatives. 

The Iraqi threat to the oilfields, and 
Baghdad's bid for regional hegemony, was not 
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only a mortal threat to the other Arab ruling 
cla~~e~ of the region, but to the vital 
Interests of the US, and of its European and 
Japanese allies as well. Moeover, quite apart 
from Iraq's sudden threat to the smooth flow 
of cheap and plentiful oil on which the 
profitability of world capital depends, 
Baghdad's move to assert its claims to 
regional hegemony represented a challenge to 
Washington's own aim to impose a durable Pax 
Americana over the Middle East. Such a Pax 
Americana, within which Saddam Hussein's 
regime was to have had an important, albeit 
modest, sub-imperialist role, had seemed 
within reach as a result of the grave 
weakness of RUSSian imperialism and its 
significantly reduced capacity to be a major 
"player" in the Middle East. Iraq's invasion 
of Kuwait, then, could not fail to provoke a 
response in Washington. In short, George Bus~ 
has acted as the steward of the imperialist 
interests of the US and its bloc, interestE 
on which the very continuation of the 
capitalist acumulation process depended. 

It is not the madness of leaders such as 
Saddam Hussein or George Bush, but the 
implacable logic of CAPITALISM as a global 
system, based on the extraction of surplus 
value from living labor, that now threatens 
to turn the Middle East into a vast 
graveyard. Not the irrationality of this or 
that leader (as if there is such a thing as a 
"rational" leader in a necessarily violent 
and brutal socio-economic formation>, but the 
SUbstantive irrationality of capitalism as a 
mede of production, has brought the world to 
the verge of another bloody war. 

Faced with the imminent outreak of 
hostilities, the first task of an 
organization of revolutionaries is to clearly 
and unequivocably draw the class line. This 
means to openly articulate a position 
theortically, propagandistically and 
agitationally -- which corresponds 
historically and immediately to the interests 
of the working class as a universal class, 
the class that can alone break the infernal 
logic of decadent capitalism. In the face of 
imperialist war, drawing the class line means 
a firm and open commitment to REVOLUTIONARY 
DEFEATISM, intransigeant opposition to~ all 
the belligerant states in the conflict. The 
interests of the working class, and through 
it the whole of humanity, can only be served 
by opposing the imperialist war with the 
class war. In that sense, any support 
·critical", "military" (as opposed to 
"political"), or otherwise -- constitutes a 
betrayal of the working class, and 
incorporation into the camp of capitalism. 
All the sophistical claims of leftism to the 
effect that in the Gulf it is a question of a 
big imperialist (the US) against a small 
state (Iraq), and that as a result socialists 
must today provide military support for 
Saddam Hussein are only one more form of the 
naked class collaboration by which so-called 
revolutionaries have repeatedly betrayed the 
working class since [9[4. The impact of 
leftism has been so pervasive on the present 
generation that it is only with the greatest 
difficulty that we can today recall the 

_example of the Serbian Social Democrats. who 

in July 1914, when their cbuntry was 
threatened by imminent invasion from the fat 

more powerful Austro-Hungarian empire <and 
this even before Russia and France went to 
war and Serbia's struggle was directly 
incorporated into that of the Entente), voted 
against the war credits and called for the 
defeat of their own small nation, threatened 
as it was with extinction at the hands of its 
powerful and voracious neighbor. The Serbian 
Social Democrats (and the Bolsheviks in 
Russia after them) knew how to draw the class 
line, and it is the obligation of 
revolutionaries today to respond to Iraq's 
military adventure and the line that the US 
has drawn in the sand, by drawing that 
selfsame CLASS LINE. Such a position 
constitutes the only basis on which Marxists 
can oppose the barbarism of decadent 
capitalism. 

The arguments with which the leftists 
seek to justify their efforts to mobilize 
support for Saddam Hussein's terroristic 
regime, their crass call for military support 
for a regime that has repeatedly buthchered 
workers and revolutionaries_. require our 
consideration only because they may find an 
echo amongst those who are honestly disgusted 
by the militarism of the West, and who think 
this is the way to oppose it. Two arguments 
in particular have been utilized by 
Trotskyist groups which have excelled at 
combining shameless verbal protestations of a 
commitment to proletarian internationalism 
togther with the most disgusting calls for 
military support for the murderous Baathist 
regime of Saddam Hussein. 

One "argument" which we have encountered 
at anti-war demonstrations is that the 
conflict in the Gulf is not an inter
imperialist conflict, because Iraq -- however 
anti-working class its regime -- is not an 
imperialist state. Therefore, the Trotskyists 
assert. socialists must provide military 
support for Iraq in the name of anti
Imperialism. The reason proffered for the 
startling claim that a regime which has 
invaded first Iran and now Kuwait in an 
effort to conquer sources of vital raw 
materials and win regional hegemony in the 
Middle East is not imperialist, is that Iraq 
does not export capital. Inasmuch as the 
export of capital. according to Lenin. is the 
defining feature of imperialism, according to 
these Trotskyists a state -- like Iraq 
which doesn't export capital. cannot, by 
definition. be imperialist. On the basis of 
such formalistiC (and specious) reasoning, 
those who seek to oppose American imperialism 
are called on by the leftists to enlist in 
Saddam Hussein's war against the "infidels". 
Has it not occurred to these leftists, who 
have denounced Israeli imperialism (in this 
case. of course, quite. correctly). that on 
the basis of their own criterion, 
Jerusalem's militaristic design for a 
Greater Israel cannot be designated as 
imperialistic, inasmuch as Israel is not ar 
exporter of capital? Indeed, on the basis of 
such a criterion Tsarist Russia in 1~14 woul( 
not have been imperialist (Lenln'~ 
condemnations to the contrar 
notwithstanding>. and neither would Japan an, 



Nazi Ge~many in thE 1930's - 1940's! This is 
not the place to take up thE complex question 
of imperialism, which would involve 
confronting Lenin's Hilferdingian model with 
those of Rosa Luxemburg and the then left 
Bolshevik, Nicolai Bukharin; acknowleging 
that Lenin's own theory was an explanation of 
imperialism on a global scale, as a distinct 
phase in the historical development of 
capitalism as a mode of a production on a 
world scale, and not a litmus - test to 
determine whether or not an individual state 
was imperialist: recognizing that in the era 
of state capitalism and its imperialist blocs 
the very structure of imperialism has been 
transformed a transformation which Lenin 
at best only dimly perceived. What can and 
must be said in the context of the present 
article is that this denial that small states 
which are not based on the export of capital 
canno t be i mpe ria 1 is tis in fl agran t 
violation of the founding documents ~of the 
Communist International in 1919, i.e. at the 
moment when that organization represented the 
cutting edge of the proletariat's struggle 
for world revolution. According to the 
-Manifesto· adopted by the first congress of 
the C.I., under the conditions of decadent 
capitalism ~~~rl state would be either an 
imperialist state or a regime of the 
victorious proletariat. As a result of the 
new era innaugurated by the world war even 
the smallest capitalist states would be 
compelled to attack their neighbors in a 
violent ImQ~rlsl121 frenzy_ It is just such 
an imperialist frenzy that characterizes the' 
behavior of Iraq no less than the US 
though the latter operates on a global scale, 
While the former must confine its brutal 
militarism to a single region. 

Another -argument" of certain 
Trotskyists to justify their calls for 
military support for Saddam Hussein is the 
analogy with the Bolsheviks in 1917 at the 
moment of Kornilov's coup against the 
provisional government of Kerensky. Just as 
the Bolsheviks provided military support for 
the bourgeois Kerensky against the 
reactionary peril represented by Kornilov, so 
today revolutionaries must provide military 
support for Saddam Hussein in the face of the 
threat represented by the US as the center of 
imperialism. Historical analogies certainly 
have their value, but this one breaks down 
completely when one compares the historical 
context in which the Bolsheviks acted and the 
one prevailing today (and this without 
r.aising the question of whether the actions 
of the Bolsheviks were correct even in their 
context). In 1917, in Russia, there was a 
situation of dual power: the workers Soviets 
and their armed militia directly challenged 
the authority of Kerensky's provisional 
government, the overthrow of which they were 
actively preparing: within the Soviete, a 
revolutionary party -- the Bolsheviks -- was 
winning popular support for its positions. 
It was only because of these conditions that 
the Bolsheviks (rightly or wrongly) cal~ed 
for military support for Kerensky. NothIng 
remotely resembling dual power, Soviets and a 
revolutionary party with a powerful base in 
autonomous organs of the working class exists 
in the Iraq of Saddam Hussein. In such a 
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context, shaped entirely by the brutal power 
of the reigning capitalist clique, the 
strained analogy with the Bolsheviks is not 
only completely baseless, but constitutes 
pathetic cover for leftism's incorporation 
into the ideological and political apparatus 
of capitalist barbarism. 

If one wants an accurate historical 
analogy from 1917 as a guide to the 
obligations of revolutionaries today, faced 
with the imminence of war in the Gulf, it is 
necessary to look at the position of the 
Bolsheviks just after the February revolution 
that overthrew the Tsar. At that moment, a 
faction of the Bolshevik party, led by 
Kamenev and Stalin, argued that with the 
overthrow of the Tsar, the character of the 
war against Germany had been transformed, and 
that In the face of the advance of German 
imperialism It was necessary for the 
Bolsheviks to abandon defeatism and to 
support the bourgeois provisional government 
at the front. Lenin and the other leaders of 
the party in exile or in camps in Siberia 
were aghast when they arrived in Petrograd 
and found their party issuing defenclst 
propaganda, and very quickly reversed the 
dangerous course to which Stalin sought to 
commit the party. For Lenin, it was clear 
that even in the event that the powerful 
German imperialism threatened to completely 
defeat the much weaker Russian state, the 
only way in which revolutionaries could 
really fight against imperialism as a global 
system, could really oppose the march of 
barbarism, was to firmly adhere to the 
principles of proletarian internationalism, 
to advocate revolutionary defeatism. If one 
seeks an analogy with the conditions facing 
revolutionaries in the present conflict, this 
is it. 

While clearly drawing the class line is 
the first obligation of revolutionaries faced 
with the prospect of imperialist war, it is 
not the only one. If a revolutionary 
organization is not capable of also 
understanding the complex inte~action between 
the cycle of accumulation, the balance 
between the two historic classes (proletariat 
and capitalist), and the inter-imperialist 
tensions between states and blocs, and if it 
doeB not reco9nl~e the compleXity of the 
relation between the economic and political 
-moments- of capitalism, including the way in 
which the capitalist class in each state 
(never a monolith) arrives at decisions, it 
will never be able to point out the general 
line of march of historical events, which is 
the foundation for its intervention in the 
class struggle. In analyzing the Gulf crisis, 
many revolutionaries have demons~ted that 
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while they can d~aw the class line, they 
substitute a simplistic type of schematism 
for the difficult theoretical work that can 
alone make it possible to comprehend the 
complexities of contemporary state 
capitalism. Three aspects of the Gulf crisis 
in particular have already been the occasion 
of such schematism in the revolutionary 
milieu, and a glance at them can help 
illuminate the unfolding of this crisis in 
its global context. 

The first concerns the role of Russian 
imperialism and the assertion of the ICC that 
Russia has completely ceased to exist as a 
·player" on the chessboard of world 
imperialism. In fact, two questions are at 
issue here: first, the overall condition of 
Russian imperialism in the wake of the 
devastating reversals it has suffered at the 
hands of its American rival over the past 
year or two; second, the impact -- direct or 
indirect -- that the Gulf crisis is having on 
Russia and on its capacity to playa role in 
the Middle East. 

There is absolutely no doubt that the 
imperialist balance of power has swung 
drastically against Russia over the past 
year; nor that the loss of control over the 
countries of Central and Eastern Europe, and 
the failure of the Russian capitalist class 
to resolve the economic and political crises 
sapping its very capacity to rule even within 
its own frontiers, has -- for the moment -
severely limited its capacity to play a 
significant role in the Middle East. 
Nonetheless, in the absence of a proletarian 
revolution, the Russian capitalist class in 
one form or another will reassert its 
control, ! ts capaci ty to rule. Whether that 
takes the form of a populist "democracy" a la 
Yeltsin, a presidential dictatorship with a 
technocratic cast a la Gorbachev, or a 
military junta, whether it assumes a 
"Western" or Slavophile ideological cast, 
once the bases of its class rule are again 
secure Russia will reassert its imperialist 
will. Moreover, given the size of its 
economy, its powerful armed forces with their 
nuclear arsenal and global reach, and its 
geo-political position at the confluence of 
Europe and Asia, it is almost certain that 
Russia will play a decisive role on the 
inte~-impe~ialist scene. The ease with which 
certain revolutionaries in Paris today so 
confidently write off Russia as an 
imperialist power is reminiscent of the 
French political and military elite who in 
1925 asserted that a then prostrate Germany 
could never again threaten France, only to 
watch the Wehrmacht "blunder" into Paris 
fifteen years later. 

Yet even now, Russia is far from absent 
as a factor in the Gulf crisis. Both the 
significant rise In the price of crude 011 as 
a result of the crisis, and the very 
volatility of the Middle East today, have 
benefited Russia in its capacity as a major 
producer of oil and natural gas. ~he 
uncertainty of the Middle East as a suppller 
of energy, has already tempted Germany and 
Japan to think in terms of massive investment 

in Russia, which will in turn provide the 
latter with the hard currency and technology 
that has been one of the main objectives of 
the Gorbachevian structural reforms. To such 
an indirect effect of the Gulf crisis on 
Russia, must be added the direct gains which 
the Kremlin (and particularly the "Arabist" 
military-security apparat) hope to make in 
the event that the US actually opens 
hostilities. No matter how such a war ends, 
it is bound to fuel anti-Western sentiment 
amongst both important factions of the ruling 
classes and the mass of the population in the 
Arab world. For the Arabists in the Kremlin, 
who take a long-term view of events, such an 
outcome holds out the very real promise of 
allowing Russia to re-enter the Mid-East 
cockpit in the future -- a prospect that will 
be facilitated by the skillful double game 
that Russian diplomacy is now engaged in. 

'\ I'. 
I 

Schematicism has also affected the way 
revolutionaries, such as the ICC, have 
understood the motives and bases of US 
policy in the Gulf. Mesmerized by their own 
slick formula of "social decomposition", the 
ICC, has concluded that the American 
imperialist bloc must be disintegrating. 
Taking their schema for reality, these 
comrades have concluded that Germany and 
Japan will assert their independence from the 
US and even challenge its hegemony now that 
RUSSia ostensibly is no longer a factor in 
the imperialist equation. In fact, the Gulf 
crisis is demonstrating the cohesion of the 
American bloc and the necessity for EUrope 
and Japan (despite their vaunted economic 
power) to line up behind Washington and its 
Diktat when political and military po~er is 
needed to aSSUre vital economic interests, 
such as the supply of oil. Not only have 
Germany and Japan failed to speak in their 
own voIce In thIs crisIs, but they have had 
to tamely follow the lead of the US. Such an 
outcome was not merely dictated by America's 
overwhelming military and political power, 
but also by the integrated economic 
structure of the bloc that American state 
capitalism constructed on a global scale in 
the wake of World War Two. This bloc, 
economically based on the dollar as a 
universal currency, and on a network of 



international instItutions such as the World 
Bank. the IMF, GATT, the DECO, etc., in all 
of which the ~S plays a preponderant role. is 
the economic pendant to America's 
unchallenged military -- and hence political 
-- supremacy. The participation of key Arab 
countries such as Egypt (in addition to the 
directly affected Gulf states), of Iraq'S 
strategically vital neighbor TUrkey, and of 
~uropean states such as France and Britain, 
In the blocade which is strangling Iraq, as 
well as the success of Washington in 
utilizing both the UN and the Arab League as 
a diplomatic cover for its military moves 
against Iraq, all testify to the intact, and 
indeed enhanced, power of the American bloc 
as an imperialist entity. 

The flight from the rigor of Marxist 
theory (~nd its recognition of the complexity 
of social reality) into the Simplistic 
formulae typical of schematism can also be 
seen in the conspiracy "theory' with which 
revolutionaries such as the ICC attempt to 
account for the actual unfolding of the Gulf 
?risis, a~d of the emerging American policy 
In the region. The most serious failings of a 
worldview that sees the unfolding of complex 
events such as the Gulf crisis as the result 
of a conspiracy (in this case, one hatched in 
the White House), are its complete incapacity 
to recognize the existence of real divisions 
within a ruling class, to acknowlege the 
possibility of miscalculation, mistakes and 
accidents as a factor in social eXistence, 
and its.gro~esque exaggeration of the power 
of a capitalIst class which seemingly has an 
unlimited capacity to impose its will on 
political reality, effortlessly mystifying 
everyone -- except of course the 
revolutionary organization protected by the 
magic amulet of its schema. 

In the present instance, the conspiracy 
theory in question takes the form of the 
ICC's contention that the US deliberately 
lured Ira~ into invading Kuwait last August, 
so that It could th~n have a pretext for 
launching a war and destroying Saddam 
Hussein's regime. This latter, was 
purportedly necessary to demonstrate the 
might of the US, so as to attempt to retard 
the fragmentation of the American bloc as a 
result of social decomposition. Such a view 
completely ignores the very real divisions 
within the American ruling class on Mid-East 
policy, both before and after the invasion of 
Kuwait, as well as the complex process by 
which a ruling class arrives at a decision 
and decides to act. These divisions were 
reflected in the debate in Congress last 
Spring over trade sanctions against Iraq, 
ostensibly because of its human rights 
violations, but in reality reflecting deep 
divisions within the government over the role 
that Baghdad would play in an emerging Pax 
Americana in the Middle East. This same 
division could be seen within the Bush 
administration itself, with the Commerce 
Department advocating increased trade with 
Iraq (even including sophisticated weapons 
technology), in large part supported by the 
State Department (which had come to believe 
that Iraq could be a trusted sub-imperialist 
guaranteeing stability in the region), while 
the Pentagon increasingly saw Iraq pursuing 
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its own project for regional hegemony which 
threatened vital US interests' -- a 
per~pective that led the Pentagon to 
VOCIferOUSly and successfully oppose the 
transfer of sophisticated weapons technology 
to ~raq just weeks before the invasion of 
Kuwait. It was these divisions in Washington 
and the very real mixed Signals received in 
I:aq, that help explain Saddam Hussein's 
mIscalculations last August. 

Once Iraq had actually invaded KUwait, 
these divisions within the American ruling 
class were largely resolved in favor of a 
policy of confrontation. The preponderant 
~iew wi~hin the ruling class -- including 
ItS political faction, the Administration, 
Congress, the Pentagon -- was and continues 
to be characterized by a determination to 
block Iraq's bid for regional hegmony in the 
G~lf by all necessary means. Nonetheless, 
disagreements over strategic policy remained 
tho~gh largely confined to the fringes of th; 
rulln~ class, with a small left faction 
opposln~ unilateral American action in favor 
of working exclusively through the UN, and a 
larger neo-isolationist right-Wing faction 

arguing that no vital American interests are 
at stake in the Gulf and opposing the 
dispatch of troops. Much more significant, 
however, is the growing disagreement within 
the ruling class over tactical policy in the 
Gulf, over the precise ~~~U§ to be used by 
the US to achieve its strategic objective of 
halting Iraq's challenge to American 
interests in the Middle East. One faction, 
still a minority, whose views are represented 
by ex - Secretary of State Henry Kissenger, 
favors speedy offensive military action not 
merely to remove Iraqi troops from Kuwait, 
but to destroy the regime of Saddam Hussein, 
disarm Iraq and eliminate its capacity to 
ever again challenge American hegemony in 
that part of the world. Another powerful 
faction of the ruling class including much of 
the leadership of the Democratic -party in 
Congress, (e.g. Senate Armed Services 
Committee chairman Sam Nunn) and an 
important part of the foreign policy 
establishment (including such figures as 
Zbigniew Brzezinski) favors letting sanctions 
work for a much longer period of time, and if 
force is necessary to rely almost exclusively 
on US air power to destroy Iraq. This faction 
of the ruling class is particularly sensitive 
to the danger faced by American imperialism 
if it fails to achieve its strategic 
objectives ~21111£211l and has to use force: 
the difficulty of sustaining popular support 
for a ground war, the risk of fanning the 
flames of anti-Americanism in the Arab world, 
the problems caused by the void left by a 
defeated and prostrate Iraq in the wake of an 
American military victory. The core of the 
ruling class, including the President and the 
Pentagon, whi Ie seemingly wi 11 ing to accept 
an Iraqi withdrawal from Kuwait, even if it 
leaves Saddam Hussein in power in Iraq, is 
not prepared to wait indefinitely for such a 
political or diplomatic success. In the 
absence of such a breakthrough in the near 
term, the Bush administration seems prepared 
to use force to drive Iraq from Kuwait. Such 
divisions within the ruling class are not 
mystifications skillfully orchestrated by the 
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would have it, 
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simplistic conspiracy theory 
but the expression of tbe 
by which the ruling class 
The inability to comprehend 
of a schematism that will 

MEETING IN LONDON 
CONTINUED FROM PAGE 23 

Perhaps as the ICC now thinks the threat of 
world war has practically been removed from 
the historic agenda they have become a little 
complacent. Our views on Eastern Europe and 
the Gulf crisis obviously upset them as they 
made very heavy weather about our analysis of 
the international situation being "squalid", 
"disgusting", etc. We hopd that they will 
explain in their publications. 

Neither was there any significant opening up 
of discussion. The comrades of the CBG 
apart from the main speaker - did not partic
ipate substantially in the discussion. 
Given that the CBG has not published an issue 
of the Bulletin for over a year this meant 
that an opportunity for expressing their 
views publicly was lost. We hope that com
rades will find a means of disseminating 
their discussions again. 

A POST SCRIPT 

Holding a joint meeting with the CBG certain
ly seemed to upset the ICC comrades' sensib
ilities. They refused to discuss the Gulf, 
Eastern Europe or anything else until they 
had embarked on one of the customary forms of 
diversion by the ICC at our public meetings 
in Brussels, Paris and New York: a denuncia
tion of the Fraction's existence and, in this 

make it impossible for a revolutionary 
organization to fulfill its vital task in the 
class struggle even if class insfinct still 
allows it to draw the class line. 

~s capitalism moves closer to a 
murderous war in the Middle East, 
revolutionaries who understand that today 
more than ever the alternative is socialism· 
or barbarism must energetically respond by 
openly calling for working class solidarity 
instead of nationalist hysteria, for 
defeatism on both sides, Iraq and the West. 
Our task is to work with all the resources at 
our disposal (theortical, propagandistic and 
agitational) to expose the imperialist nature 
of this conflict. Any support, critical or 
otherwise, for any belligerent state, is 
support for capitalist barbarism. However 
this particular crisis ends, diplomatically 
or by force of arms, it has clearly 
demonstrated that the implacable logic of 
decadent capitalism is inter-imperialist 
conflict and the prospect of ever more bloody 
wars. While such wars may begin in a variety 
of ways, the logic of capitalist war can be 
stopped only in one way: by the revolutionary 
~1922 2!rgggl~ of the proletariat -- in the 
factory, the office and at the front! 

MAC INTOSH 
November - December 1990 

instance, spiced with the accusation of opp
ortunism by consorting with the CBG which 
they say is not part of the proletarian move
ment. They acknowledged for the the first 
time that all matters relating to the return 
of materials by the CBG to the ICC are fin
ished - "on the accounting level, the record 
is straight". However, they said, "the 
history of the group cannot be undone". [We 
understand that this is a variant of the 
(correct) view that once an organisation has 
betrayed the proletariat by going over to the 

camp of the bourgeoisie - such as social 
democracy at the outbreak of the First World 
War - it cannot return to the proletarian 
camp. This raises two points: first, that 
the ICC has now changed its long-standing 
view if it says the CBG is a bourgeois organ
isation; second, that since the actions of 
the CBG were not on the level of the social 
democracy, who decides who is in the prolet
arian milieu - the ICC alone, it seems.] 
Despite the fact that we wrote at length on 
these matters in IP a year ago they made no 
response in their press because the Fraction 
"did not have a real presence in Britain". 
So much for clarifying points of general 
principle for the whole of the international 
milieu. 
As far as we are concerned, we have princip
les in our relations with other groups and we 
set them out clearly in our press and c~rres
pondence. In holding this joint meetlng,we 
adhered to our principles and to our deslr~ 
to discuss important matters for the prolet-
ariat in the open. 

Marlowe 
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USSR 

THE HARD ROAD FROM 
CAPITALISM TO CAPITALISM 

Dire news from t'he Russian empire has become a 
daily staple of the media. Falling production, 
increasing shortages, the threat of 
hyperinflation and massive unemployment paint 
a picture of a country in the midst of 
economic depression. Ethnic strife, bitter 
power struggles, central and local governments 
negating each other's decisions, reform plans 
that become dead letters before the ink they 
are written with is dry, show the world a 
ruling class in disarray. 
For some, in the capitalist media as well as 
in the revolutionary press, the Russian empire 
has already collapsed. Not for the American 
ruling class though, who continues to upgrade 
its nuclear arsenal; and it's safe to assume 
that its motives are neither a threat from 
Saddam Hussein nor from Helmut Kohl. It has 
taken a military assault on Baku and an 
economic blocade against Lithuania, but so far 
no attempt at seccession has been succesful. 
The military security apparatus remains 
remarkably unscathed in the worst crisis 
Russian capitalism has faced in 7 decades. The 
news is not that there is a desertion problem 
for the armed forces but that it is still 
relatively minor (0,5 % of the call ups in 
1989) • 
Those who think the collapse has already taken 
place suggest that the Russian ruling class is 
standing by powerlessly in its own crisis and 
utterly incapable of reacting. But in reality, 
the impasse predates the spectacular 
manifestations of crisis of the last 2 years. 
As we argued before, the Russian ruling class 
gradually came to the conclusion that its 
policies had failed and that a drastic 
overhaul in the way capitalism is managed was 
necessary to maintain even the slightest 
chance to achieve the economic and military 
aims vital for the survival of its rule. To 
understand the agravation of the situation of 
the last year, it is necessary to point out 
that the crisis the Russian ruling class is 
wrestling with today is not simply the result 
of the worsening of the economic situation in 
itself, but also of the severe dislocation 
that unavoidably accompanies its attempts to 
switch from one form of capitalist management 
to another. 

We took our title from an article in the. 
British business magazine "The Economist", 
which of course, gave it an entirely 
different meaning. What it meant to say was 
how hard it is to undo "the failed experiment 
of 70 years of communism" and to return to the 
conditions prior to the October revolution, in 
order to achieve an "efficient system of 
production". How aseptic, how neutral this 
word "efficiency" sounds Russians and 
Americans, leftists and rightists, all use 
this term with gusto when discussing the 

economic problems in the East. But let's be 
clear on what they mean. They don't refer to a 
rational way of producing, since there is 
nothing rational about capitalism in the West, 
where overproduction and poverty increase side 
by side. They don't mean an absence of waste, 
since waste of resources is a hallmark of 
Western capitalism that becomes only more 
pronounced with every passing year. Not only 
is an increasingly large part of the economy 
used for totally wasteful ends, from military 
production to the millions employed for 
shuffling papers around, but also in the rest 
of production, precious resources are used up 
for making things that are meant to be thrown 
away as quickly as possible so that more 
commodities can be sold. 
No, what they really mean by the word 
efficiency, is the capacity to maximalize the 
extraction of absolute and relati~e 

surplusvalue*, or, in other words, to increase 
the exploitation of the working class. 
A brief look over the shoulder reminds us that 
that this "lack of efficiency" is not really 
inherent in Russian state capitalism. Under 
Stalin, the USSR was arguably the most 
"efficient" capitalist country in the world, 
with the highest economic growth and the 
fastest industrialization rate. What made this 
possible was probably the most brutal 
exploitation ever inflicted on the working 
class anywhere (though there are many 
contenders for that title). 
It was thanks to this "efficiency" that 
Russian capitalism emerged as one of the 
principal victors of the second 
interimperialist butchery, annexing Eastern 
Europe into its empire and becoming the only 
country in the world capable of challenging 

American global domination. However, 
Stalinism'S efficiency resided in the 
extraction of absolute surplus value, its 
advances in the extraction of relative surplus 
value were much less impressive. Its economic 
backwardness in relation to the West, a 
condition it had inherited from Tsarist time, 
had not disappeared. After the war it even 
increased, as Russia was forced to erect the 
"iron curtain" around its expanded empire to 
consolidate its conquests and to close out 
foreign capital against which it could not 
compete on a purely economic terrain i but it 
thereby also limited its own participation in 
the world market and took away ·the benefits 
which the import of foreign capital could have 
brought for the extraction of relative 

*Absolute surplus value is increased by making 
workers work longer and/or decreasing their 
real wages irelative surplus value is 
increased by augmenting the output per worker 
through work reorganization, technological 
innovation, etc. 
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su-rplus value. Nonetheless, the Eastern bloc's 
autarky was only relative, trade with the rest 
of'the world remained vital to such an extent 
th~t when open crisis returned i~ the West at 
the end of the 60's, growth tapered off in the 
Eastern bloc too. And it has gone downhill 
ever since. 

Russian capitalism benefited from the spoils 
of conquest. Factories were dismantled and 

'hauled lock, stock and barrel to Russia, and 
the' entire economy of Eastern Europe was 
reorganized to fit the needs of Russian 
capital. But the benefits of economic pillage 
are not lasting. They wear thinner with every 
year, and with every year the gap between the 
Russian bloc and the West increased. Once the 
world economy as a whole passed from a period 
of expansion (reconstruction) to a period of 
contraction (crisis), it became predictable 
that the weakest players in the global 
competition game (the so called "third world" 
countries) would be the first to go under, 
and that the second weakest (the "second 
world") would be next. 

The crisis widened the gap between the 
stronger and the weaker capitals. It also 
punished the Stalinist type of capitalist 
m~naqment for all its weaknesses vis a vis the 
West. After ali, stalinism could hardly be 
considered the most sophisticated form of 
capitalist rule. It was on the contrary, the 
product of the extreme weakness of Russian 
capitalism. When the counter- revolution 
brought Stalin to power, feudalism was still 
the dominant mode of production in much of the 
empire, and the country was in ruins after 
years of revolution and civil war ; at the 
same time, world capitalism as a whole had 
sunk into its phase of decay. 
A global and drastic manipulation of the law 
of value was a key element in Stalinism's 
overhaul of the Russian economy. What 
motivated production was not the profitability 
of the parts, but the global needs of the 
whole of Russian capital, as defined by the 
stalinist ruling class in function of its 
goals of rapid accumulation and war 
preparation. 
But what was a major advantage for Stalinism's 
efforts in catching up with the rest of the 
capitalist world and preparing for war, became 
an important disadvantage once Russian capital 
tried to function in more "normal" conditions 
and it became no longer practical nor feasible 
to terrorize society to the extent Stalin had 
done. 
Western state capitalism too is characterized 
by a manipulation of the law of value. Through 
taxation, subsidies, government~orders and 
direct ownership, capitalist states of the 
West try to steer all parts of their economies 
towards the goal of strengthening their global 
competitive position. But in the end, 
capitalist managers are still disciplined by 
the necessity to turn in a high enough profit. 
The market punishes or rewards them to the 
degree they can maximalize the extraction of 
surplus value from "their" workers, lower 
production costs, find new markets, etc. The 
extent to which the law of value is 
manipulated under Stalinist management makes 
this kind of "automatic" disciplining 
impossible. The way in which prices are 
determined makes it impossible to ascertain 
how much real profits or losses are made; the 

only thing managers have to do is to meet the 
production quota imposed by the central 
bureaucracy. Furthermore, their status within 
the ruling class is less determined by how 
succesful they are in economic exploitation 
than by their personal loyalty to the 
political elite. All this creates a breeding 
ground for inertia and corruption within the 
ruling class. Despite a much larger apparatus 
for controlling and imposing discipline within 
the capitalist class itself, the state 
obtains much less discipline from its managers 
than its Western counterparts. 
Economic weakness, not ideology in itself, 
explains the historical necessity for the 
Russian capitalist state to develop and 
maintain such a blunt and massive apparatus of 
control and repression. 
Without it, even the capitalist class itself 
would be torn to pieces by powerful 
centrifugal forces, as recent events have 
amply illustrated. 
Without it, the state couldn't make workers 
work, for it cannot offer even a hope of 
improving living conditions, nor even the 
illusion of empowerment through trade unions 
and parties that are "free" meaning that 
they are fairly autonomous institutions of 
capitalist control, organic parts of a 
capitalist superstructure that possesses 
enough inner cohesion to give parties and 
unions sufficient leeway to follow the moods 
of the workers, thereby maintaining their 
capacity to influence them. 

The absence of such credible tools for 
mystification is probably the biggest handicap 
for Russian capitalism's efforts in raising 
or even maintaining the rate of exploitation 
of the workers. 
Not only "free" unions,"democratic" elections, 
but the whole panoply of ideological 
institutions, churches, mass media and other 
spectacle producers swallowed by the state to 
recuperate any forms of dissent and autonomous 
resistance, can only thrive in a society whose 
economy is truly based on relative 
exploitation and the mass production which it 
makes possible. And that isn't Russia. In 
addition, since the state in the USSR openly 
takes charge of the entire economy, it also 
gets the blame for all its failures. As it 
pretends to plan everything, any unemployment 
or inflation is seen as the direct result of 
its deciSions, while in the West they can be 
blamed on blind, anonymous market forces. The 
state's overall control means also that all 
workers have the same boss, that the state can 
not pretend to play a "neutral" role in 
economic conflicts. This makes the danger of 
extension of workers'struggles much greater. 
as was repeatedly illustrated in Eastern 
Europe, particularly in Poland. 
During Stalin's time, the working class in 
Russia had been unable to massively resist the 
imposition of terror because the class had 
been devastated by previous events the 
revolution and the civil war in which many of 
the most courageous and revolutionary workers 
perished i and th~ crushing of the revolutior 
from within by the Bolchevik party. 
(Similarly, the crushing of the proletariar 
revolution in Germany in the 20's helpec 
create the conditions for Hitler's regime) 
But the post-war generation of workers had no' 
been marked by such defeats and therefor l 



could not be bullied into making ever greater 
sacrifices for capital like their elders had 
been. The way in which the regime under 
Khruchev and Breznev reacted to outbursts of 
class struggle showed its fear for the 
extension of workers'struggle very clearly. 
Not only were these events completely blacked 
out (not only were they never mentioned in the 
media but also, communications to the sites of 
struggle were severed and roads were blocked) 
but they were also typically answered 
simultaneously with severe repression and 
concessions to workers 'demands, at least in 
the short term. 
Stalin's successors were therefore less able 
to raise the rate of exploitation, not only 
than Stalin had been, but also than their 
counterparts in the West. The resulting stand
off was nicely captured in a famous saying of 
Russian workers : "We pretend to work and they 
pretend to pay us". 
The return of worldwide economic crisis made 
this disadvantage even greater. While 
capitalists in the West reacted to their 
problems with massive lay-offs, 
restructurings, a concentration of capital 
which improved their competitive positions on 
a shrinking world market, Russian capitalism 
was unable to take similar action and thus saw 
its backwardness relative to the West 
increase even more. 
The crisis also increased the drawbacks of the 
relative autarky of the Russian bloc. While it 
prevented foreign competition in its protected 
market, it also prevented the import of 
technology which Russian capital so sorely 
needed to increase the extraction of relative 
surplus value. After it was squeezed dry, 
East~~n~urope gradually changed from a boon 
to a burden for Moscow. While production costs 
outside the bloc decreased in relation to 
those of the Comecon countries, Russia was 
forced to buy commodities from it's satellites 
which it could have bought more cheaply and of 
b~tter quality on the world market. At the 
same time, it was forced to meet their demand 
for oil and gas, for which it could get higher 
prices and in 'hard currency elsewhere. In the 
end, the economic usefulness of Eastern Europe 
for Russia became more than doubtful. If that 
would have been its only function, it's 
conceivable that Russia would have let them go 
much earlier. But Eastern Europe was also a 
key asset in the Kremlin's military strategy 
(For more on this, read: "The imperialist 
balance of power on the European continent" in 
IP # 17). And the darker its economic 
perspectives became, the more the Russian 
capitalist class was pushed towards the war 
"solution". That's why the 70's was a period 
of Russian attempts at military expansion, 
from its initiatives in the Horn and Southern 
Africa to the invasion of Afghanistan. 
But the 80's marked the impasse of the war 
option. Not only because of the West's 
vigourous riposte around the world and its 
accelerated military build up which finally 
outspent the Russians and made their economic 
problems so much worse, but even more so 
because it became increasingly clear that the 
Kremlin lacked the 
control over society and particularly over the 
working class (it inspired neither enough fear 
nor enough respect) to escalate its war 
efforts onto a more global scale. The unrest 

in the working class 
it's grip, as did 
and desertion-rate 
Afghanistan. 

9 

showed the fragility of 
the increasing discontent 

of the troops in 

Because of its incapacity to launch a savage 
attack on the working class, the economic 
impasse had driven Russian capitalism towards 
the war option, and now the impasse of its 
military efforts drove it back to the social 
question: to defeat the working class was 
clearly the condition to achieve economic as 
well as military goals. 
It is in this context that the reforms of the 
Gorbachev era must be seen. Their essential 
goal, as we argued all along, is to increase 
the rate of exploitation by removing some of 
the above described obstacles, which had 
historically grown as intrinsic parts of its 
system. 
But before it could take the working class 
head on, the state needed to make the 
capitalist class itself capable of carrying 
out the required economic and ideological 
attacks. In order to impose "the discipline of 
the market place" on the workers 
(i.e.,massive lay offs, speed-ups, etc) it 
first had to be imposed on the agents of 
capital itself. Managers of capital had to 
take responsibility for increasing the 
exploitation of 'their' workers, not just 
executing orders from above. Like in the West, 
they had to be economically rewarded or 
punished. Therefore, they had to be given more 
autonomy from central state-planners and from 
the Stalinist party. As this implied a loss of 
power and privileges for the state- and party"" 
bureaucracy (the so-called "Nomenklatura") and 
a loss of security for the managerial strata 
themselves, already the first stage of 
economic reforms met with enormous resistance 
from within the capitalist class itself. The 
urgent necessity to shrink the state 
bureaucracy substantially in order to bring 
the bloated budget deficits under control, 
further fanned this resistance. But it was the 
political reform accompaning the economic 
measures which brought the anger of the 
"Nomenklatura" to its highest pitch. In order 
to acquire the ability to hold elections, to 
institute "free" unions etc. the state had to 
force the party bureaucracy to give up some 
exclusive powers and privileges (see :" The 
political reconsolidation of the Russian 
capitalist class", in IP »17). The Stalinist 
party's monopoly on power was ended to create 
room for more credible organs of ideological 
control. 
While Gorbachev had enough control over the 
higher echelons of the party to push through 
such measures, the resistance of the party 
bosses at lower levels was and is 50 strong 
that his efforts to make the Stalinist party 
itself an instrument of the reforms seem 
largely to have failed, forcing him to make 
increasing use of elements and political 
organs outside the party structure. 
It must be emphasized once again that the goal 
of the political reforms undertaken by the 
Gorbachev leadership was and is not a mere 
switch to Western style parliamentary 
democracy. As we have tried to show before, 

"the economi~ weakness of the USSR, the lack 
of a highly developed ideological 
superstructure which the state can incorporate • 
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into itself, and the historic genesis of the 
Russian empire as a prisonhouse of nations 
whose cohesion is primarily based on military 
domination, all preclude this. Gorbachev's 
gamble was that some aspects of the political 
arsenal of Western capitalism could be taken 
over, while their disrupting effects (for the 
Russian context), could be neutralized by a de 
facto presidential dictatorship. 

It is anybody's guess whether the Russian 
leadership realized that this course would 
lead to the (at least temporary) loss of much 
of Eastern Europe. My guess is that they 
didn't, but the question isn't really 
important, since they didn't have any 
alternative but to try the unknown. At this 
stage of the game however, Gorbachev seems to 
be losing his gamble. The steps he has taken 
to reform Russian capitalism have clearly 
agravated it's crisis. 

How the reforms agravated the crisis 

The reforms caused an irreparable loss of 
authority to the Stalinist party. They were 
intended to do just that, but the loss became 
larger than intended because the ruling class 
was so divided. The attacks on the 
Nomenklatura created a political vacuum and it 
was the" Kremlin's hope that this vacuum could 
be filled by a reformed Stalinist party 
itself. We can only imagine the different 
scenarios they must have dreamed up. According 
to Gorbachev's political advisor Georgy 
Shaknazarov, the aim was a political 
stabilisation around 3 parties, one on the 
left, one on the right and one in the 
middle.It's easy to fill in the details: 
Gorbachev's centrist party would rule per 
presidential decree, playing out 'the left ' 
and 'the right' partios against each other, 
while those 2 parties assumed their role of 
loyal opposition. 
Such a division of labor must have seemed 
possible on the eve of last June's Party 
Congress. It would have been quite a feat: the 
trQnsformation of the Stalinist machinery into 
a whole spectrum of ~democratic' parties, 
ready to recuperate dnd chanllel any 
resistance that the coming period would stir 
up, wherever it would come from. 
But the ruling class was too divided Lo 
realize this. While the so called right 
(Ligdchev, etc) expressed the anger and fears 
of the strata of the ruling class under 
attack, they were utterly incapable of coming 
up with any alternative program to face the 
crisis. They remain rudderless, leaderless but 
not neutralized. While appearing to acquiesce 
in Gorbachev's reforms, they continue to 
obstruct them at the local level.Such is their 
power to paralyze the wheels of capitalism 
that Crobachev is constantly forced to seek 
compromise; that when he has taken a couple 
of steps to erode their privileges, he has to 
take a step back to assuage them. It is 
logical that many among them dream of a 
military coup followed by an illusory return 
to ~the good old days~ and it's likely that 
some of them are making their own 
contributions towards creating chaos through 
ethnic strife and economic desorganization, in 

the hopes of forcing the army to make such a 
coup. 
Precisely because the "right" is neither 
neutralized nor coopted in an effective 
division of labor, a split was not possible at 
the June Congress. The "left" (the Democratic 
Platform around Yeltsin etco) of course 
largely left the party, which was an absolute 
necessity for its credibility, but Gorbachev 
himself had to stay on as General Secretary, a 
function he presumably would have liked to 
leave to concentrate on the presidency, 
because the Party could not be trusted. 
Why didn't the "left" regroup in a new, united 
"democratic" party which would present a clear 
and attractive alternative to the Stalinist 
party? Such a step would fit into the logic 
of a "left-in-opposition strategy~. But at 
this point, the formation of a strong "left" 
party designed to win the trust of the working 
class in order to neutralize it's resistance 
(which in the context of the USSR would not 
mean using the rhetoric of the left in the 
West, rather the opposite) would be too 
dangerous. The capitalist class in the USSR is 
too weak and too divided ; therefore the left 
must eventually join the government to help 
shore up it's credibility and cannot be 
allowed to go on an all- out collision course 
with the Stalinist party. The only way to 
avoid that was to postpone the formation of 
such a united "left". 
So, rather than reflecting a clear victory for 
Gorbachev and a pulling together of the 
capitalist class in the USSR resulting in a 
new division of labor between newly-formed 
organs of political control, the June Congress 
showed that, while the reformers maintained 
the upper hand, the struggle within the ruling 
class continued to rage. The result was not 
only that the conservatives continued to 
resist and sabotage the reforms wherever they 
could but also that the central state 
continued to lack the political tools to push 
through the reforms in a well orchestrated 
manner. The political vacuum created by the 
attacks on the Nomenkl~tura was not filled in 
a centralized way; so naturally local 
factions of the capitalist class, which had 
grown stronger because of the increasing pull 
of centrifugal forces, stepped into the void. 
In those republics where the reformers had 
gained the upper hand (like Russia and the 
Baltics), they took their own measures to 
accelerate the reforms. 
These in turn agravated the economic crisis 
and it's easy to see why. Republics, regions 
and even cities tended to raise prices of 
locally produced commodities to stimulate 
output, to increase local revenue and to 
collect more taxes, or to bring prices closer 
to world market levels. But inodoing so, they 
inevitably invited retaliation. If one 
republic for instance raised agricultural 
prices to boost farm production, consumers 
would flock to neighbouring republics. These 
neighbours, already suffering from chronic 
shortages, would have to protect themselves 'by 
issuing rationing cards to locals only ; or, 
as the Ukraine did recently, by issuing its 
own currency that must be used together with 
roubles to purchase most basic goods i or, a~ 
Uzbekistan did, by banning all food exports. 
Such protectionist measures invite in theil 
turn retaliation from neighbours, leadinq t( 



mini-trade wars that make all shortages worse 
for everybody. And because monopoly-prcduction 
is prevalent for most commodities, all these 
disruptions reverberate throughout the whole 
economy, causing ever more disruptions and 
shortages. When for instance the production of 
oil pumps in Azerbeijan is interrupted, it 
immediately affects the oil output because 
there is no second supplier of oil pumps 
elsewhere in the country. And so on. 

from Btit!in's ~Id war stockpiles is being sent to the Soviet Union. 

The reforms agravated the crisis in other ways 
too. In the first stage of Perestroika, in 
order to teach local managers how to operate 
under the discipline of the market, the 
authority of 
companies to determine their own wage and 
price levels was greatly enhanced. The idea, 
of course, was to create concrete incentives 
to increase production. But this failed 
disastr.ously, mainly for 2 reasons. The first 
was that 90 % of their production isn't sold 
on an open market but directly to the state. 
So far,. nothing has changed in this regard. 
Price increases therefore, simply meant that 
the state was charged more for the same 
output. And because prices on the retail 
market remained controlled, the increases 
couldn't even be passed on to the consumers. 
So the net result was that the state paid more 
subsidies. The second reason was that the 
increased leverage of local managers, in 
stead of leading to lower pr~duction costs, 
caused an increase of (nominal'l<. wages. Facing 
growing unrest and discontent among the 
workers, feeling less backed up by a state 
more reluctant to use its repressive power 
while seeking to regain some credibility, 
fearing also that repreSSion would inflame 
resistance, the local managers tried to 
placate the w·orkers by giving them wage raises 
well above the inflation level. In '88, wages 
rose with 8 %, in '89 with 12 % (while price 
controls kept inflation at 5 %). That these 
raises were of little use for the workers 
since there was nothing in the shops to spend 
them on, didn't mean that they weren't a 
problem for the capitalist class. These 
involuntary savings, now amounting to 500 
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billion roubles, are like a sword of Damocles 
hanging over any plan of price reform (as we 
shall see further). The reform planners had 
hoped these wage hikes could be avoided. As 
they couldn't yet be prevented by the 
discipline of the market (since the state is 
still almost the sole and guaranteed customer) 
they were supposed to be prevented by punitive 
taxes, levied upon companies whose wage costs 
rose faster than their output. But these 
sanctions had a limited impact since companies 
could not go bankrupt and close. With higher 
wage costs and higher taxes, an increasing 
number of companies needed to borrow more 
while becoming less and less able to pay back: 

This process 
the end of 
increasingly 
supply, which 
alone. 

accelerated so dramatically at 
the 80's, that the government 
lost control over the money 
rose a spectacular 56 % in '89 

With more and more roubles in circulation and 
less and less commodities that could be bought 
with them, only the system of price controls 
kept hyper-inflation from exploding. Yet only 
by retreating from the responsibility for 
price levels would the state be able to let 
the "neutral" law of supply and demand do 
what it couldn't force through itself directly 
: administer extreme austerity (lay-offs etc) 
and stimUlate production through increased 
exploitation. • 
To bridge this contradiction, Prime Minister 
Rhyzkov proposed in maya series of massive 
price hikes (doubling food prices,etc) after 
which a growing number of prices would be 
allowed to float. As so many others, the plan 
was shot down and Rhyzkov became the scapegoat 
and may very well be dropped when, at some 
future time, the government wants to emphasize 
with a symbolic gesture that a new course is 
taken. His plan was seen by many as a double 
miscalculation a miscalculation that the 
working class'reaction against such a steep 
price jump would not represent a major problem 

and a miscalculation that the price hikes 
would absorb enough of the money in 
circulation to free prices afterwards without 
hyperinflation. 
It became clear for most in the ruling elite 
that a price reform could not work by itself. 
To give it a chance, at least two other 
conditions should be met: 1) Something more 
drastic was needed to absorb the mass of money 
in circulation, 

2) The hemorrhaging 
of money had to be stopped: that meant 
drastically cutting state expenditures but. 
even more, letting unprofitable companies go 
bankrupt and close. 

The famous "500 days plan" of the Shatalin 
Commission made at least a serious attempt to 
meet those conditions. This plan, which was 
supported by the "left" (Yeltsin, etc.) 
proposed not only price increases but also a 
massive sale of state property (factories, 
farms, housing) to absorb the excess of money 
(and to expand the free market at the same 
time). To bring the money supply under 
control, it would reduce state expenditures 
dramatically the state would withdraw 
responsibility for most companies, so that 
hundreds of them would go under and close ; 
the state would end foreign aid and cut deeply 
into military and other expenditures; and it 
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would halt price subsidies for 70 to 80 % of 
all commodities. 
While this plan certainly corresponded better 
to what the ruling class sought to achieve 
economically than Rhyzkov's half-hearted price 
reforms, it also implied a much more brutal 
attack on the working class and therefore a 
greater risk of social upheaval, although it's 
~roponents argued that the greater risk was, 
in fact, further delay. Gorbachev hesitated, 
talked about compromise, seemed to bless the 
Shatalin-plan but finally backed yet another 
plan which, according to Yeltsin's camp, was 
bound to end in failure once again. 
The big difference between the Shatalin and 
the Gorbachev plans 
lies not so much in the economic measures 
(although the second remains much vaguer on 
the practical steps to be taken and on the 
time-framework in which they would have to 
fit) but in the question of the political 
control. 
While the Gorbachev plan would divert some 
unspecified authority to the 15 republics, the 
real power (especially the power of taxation, 
the control over the money supply and the 
banking system, ~ver oil and the other main 
resources, the control over military force) 
would all remain exclusively in the Kremlin's 

_hands. The Shatalin proposal, on the other 
hand, went much further in giving the 15 
republics control over banking, their own 
resources, taxation, etc. 
Even from the point of view of the global 
interests of Russian capital, such a broad 
devolution of political power could seem 
attractive. Both plans are, in the first 
place, draconian austerity plans, so the big 
question is who has the authority, the 
credibility to force them through. The central 
state apparatus certainly does not. During the 
last years, its authority is further eroded 
and is now lower than ever. That's why both 
plans count heavily on the local republics to 
implement the austerity measures. It stands to 
reason to also give them the political control 
to accomplish the job. As Yeltsin said: 
"Only turning over the power to the republics 
can win the public support necessary to ride 
out the upheavals of creating a free market." 
The big "but" is of course that in the 
Shatalin plan the transfer of power is so 
massive that the central state would risk 
crumbling and the already powerful centrifugal 
forces would get an enormous boost, leading to 
the collapse of the "Soviet" union. 
To this objection, Shatalin's supporters 
answered that the risk is there in any case, 
and that their devolution would rather 
decrease it : a loosening of central controls 
would diminish the desire to escape from them. 
The country would not fall apart, because none 
of the republics can economically survive 
without the others (in 11 republics trade with 
the rest of the USSR represents 40 to 60 % of 
total production. Only the Russian republic 
itself is relatively self-sufficient. And only 
the Baltic republics would stand a slim chance 
of shifting trade to partners outside the 
union). Once the republics can decide in 
their own interests, the Shatalin supporters 
argued, they will find plenty of reason to 
stick together. 
There was another argument in favor of the 
Shatalin plan. Just like a switch to 

privatisation would allow the central 
government to escape responsibility for the 
many unprofitable companies that would go 
bankrupt, the switch to more independence for 
the republics would make it possible for the 
central state to escape blame for the extreme 
poverty that would spread in the economically 
weakest republics, particularly in Central 
Asia. 
But for the army security apparatus, the 
dominant faction of the Russian capitalist 
class, the risk of disintegration contained in 
the Shatalin plan is just too great to be 
acceptable. So Gorbachev's vague compromise 
was adopted. 

To some extent the antagonism between 
Gorbachev and Yeltsin reflects a political 
division of labor within the Russian 
capitalist class. Without the hostility of the 
Kremlin, Yeltsin and other 'democrats~ and 
locally popular politicians would not enjoy 
the credibility which they now have. But'at 
the same time, this antagonism reflects a real 
power struggle which does not benefit the 
global interests of Russian capital. The 
instability and incertainty which it pr,olongs, 
agravate the economic crisis. 

The authority of the central state has become 
too weak to restrict Yeltsin and other popular 
politicians in the republics to a left-in
opposition role. The capitalist class has to 
try to forge some sort of working alliance 
between the Gorbachev and Yeltsin camps, in 
order to realize its plans. If it fails to do 
so, the likely result ,will be mounting 
instability and chaos, with the increasing 
risk that the whole process will spin out of 
control and the union collapses. But the 
military security apparatus would not allow 
this to happen without making a resolute 
attempt to reverse course. What the outcome of 
such a military coup would be is impossible to 
predict. An open military dictatorship over an 
economy in ruins, a civil war, autonomous 
working class'revolt ; it would all depend on 
the balance of forces between the different 
factions of the capitalist class and between 
the capitalist class and the workers. 
For the latter, it is vital to recognize that 
Yeltsin is no alternative to Gorbachev, lik~ 
Gorbachev was no alternative to Breznev ; that 
Armenian or Lithuanian nationalism are no 
alternatives to Great Russian nationalism. All 
these options are capitalist options, for the 
workers they only spell M-I-S-E-R-Y. 
This is a difficult period for the entire 
working class, not'just the workers in Russia. 
In the short term, the worldwide propaganda 
campaigns for capitalist democracy and for 
nationalism 
have been powerful. 
But.the deepening of the crisis in all parts 
of the world economy, including the strongest, 
erodes the power of these mystifications and 
will increasingly foster the realisation that 
world capitalism is beyond repair. The 
emergence of massive, simultaneous 
workers'struggles in East and West will point 
to the real alternative. It is on a graveyard 
of illusions that the p'erspective of 
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c~eration. The application of his new policy 
has not been smooth sailing but it hasn't 
been a t6tal failure either or the end of the 
Russian state as the ICC claims. Perestroika 
has come up against hostile reactions from 
parts of the bureaucracy itself as well as 
from the proletaricit. Ifra temporary credi-

.bility is to be gained for the state. peres
troika must continue with destalinizaii~n and 
this disturbs some of the fundamental mechan
isms of bureaL~ratic survival in the Russian 
Empif"e. It i~; a question of on(';" of t.hosE2 
giant purges that the Russians know so well. 
But the state in class society has the role 
of trying to balance the divergent interests 
within capitalism, and while in the West 
instance~ of con~ertation can exist, in the 
East these instances are lacking. The par
ticularisms encouraged by the growth of the 
economic crisis and by the discourse of pe
restroika itself express themselves in a more 
violent manner. These are setbacks that any 
system can suffer from and they can be over
come to some extent. Gorbachev is, thus, 
trying to put som~ life into local parlia
ments but this is ,presented in the Western 
media and even by some revolutionaries as a 
sign of th~ end of the Empire. In fact, it is 
just the opposite. Gorbachev is trying to 
create a federal state in the USSR. The na
tionalist revolts are in fact significant for 
the new structures and relationships they 
reveal in relation to the central power and 
for certain conjunctural weaknesses of the 
state apparatus they highlight. For many 
years, we have defended the idea that it was 
impossible ~o have changes towards parliamen
tary democracy in the East. This analysis was 
based on the absence of democratic traditions 
in the East, on the absence of the economic 
and material basis of western capitalism and 
the absence of a bourgeoisie used to dealing 
'?lith thp (2If"CtOI'''c't.l cir'cus,. "Sti':<1ini.sm i.s 
OVelr " , pf"oclaimecJ the ICC, but !."lha.t took it.s 
pla.ce? DCles the oy"qanizati.on 0'[ "fIre(':;;" E',].E~C"'" 
tions, the appearance of more than one voting 
list. mean that. the traditional structure of 
the ~tate in the East has changed? Can one 
claim that factions of the bourgeoisie ca
pable of playing the democratic game have ap-

peared in the East these past few month~? It 
is not the Party that shapes the state' but 
the state that:. shapes the Party. Today we are 
witnessing only some plastic surgery en the 
state. This formalistic democracy will only 
be 'used aq.;;.inst the l"lorkers by t.he "alt.er
n.;;.tive" rE!fonners who ha.ve tclken power" in 
recent months. But they have to dispose of 
some real power of mystification if they hope 
to succeed. This is what the Yeltsin faction 
i. betting on in Moscow. The problems of 
Solidarnosc with the working class in Poland 
show us that the workers have not yet said 
their final wo~d despite all the papal bene
dictions. Disoriented by nationalist exhort.a
tions, the reality of the crisis seems to 
have reminded the workers of their inter
nationalist class terrain. 

13) The uph.aval. in the East may have chan
ged the international situation but they are 
not incomprehensible occurenc~s. Weakened bv 
ti}, c~tasvt:,r'ophic €'ecc:momj,c s;;i"tuatl:'on,' t,ht~,- U~;SR 
h~. trie~ to get back on track by selling oft 
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whole pieces of its shaky empire. But its 
power remains as long as military reabsorp
tion has not taken place and this is far from 
thE~ ca'.:;~?" 

Although the abandoning of East Germany rep
resents a retreat on the imperialist front, 
it can also constitute a favorable opportun~ 
ity for the USSR to gain new financial in
vestmentS. Despite its retreat from strategic 
zone. In Eastern Europe, the Red Army remains 
in force at more Sf2C:Uf"E? bi","se!,;. 

Thus, what we are witnessi~g is not a fun
damental shift in the bar.nce of forces be
t ... leen thE! impf?lrialist bl(<.1c;s. FOI~ many years, 
the U.S. has taken advantag~ of the ec:c:mcmi~ 
\<iedknes!;;; c,.f:,the U\:)t:>F\. .. t!:) tak91't'l)1pJfrrta.nt posi-' 
ti.ons.i::~way +n:)m It.· Ihe uph(~avals~},n the East 
illustrate this situation further. 

F,p .. 
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international workers'revolution will grow. It 
may seem a far-off hope today, but as the 
Chinese writer Lu Xun said long ago "Hope is 
like a path in the countryside : originally 
there was no path -yet as more people are 
walking increasingly on the same spot, a way 
appears." 
Sander Nov. 13 

POSTSCRIPT 

Since this article was written, the power 
struggle within the capitalist class in the 
USSR has further exacerbated. 
The breakdown of central authority, the 
sabotage by conservatives, and the hoarding 
and black marketeering stimUlated by the 
expectancy of steep price hikes, have worsened 
the food situation to such a critic~l point 
that the regime was forced to beg the West for 
emerg-ency-food aid. Western capital ism, 
evidently fearing that a downfall of Gorbachev 
might lead to military rule, has been eager to 
send surpluses to Russia. At the same time, 
both the Defense minister marshall Yazov and 
the head of the KGB have gone on TV to make 
ominous threats against "the forces of chaos". 
Prime minister Rhyzkov was sacked, a KGB
veteran was installed as minister of Internal 
Affairs and vigilantes were created as a 
"food police". Moving both against the "right" 
and the "left", Gorbachev's goal clearly is to 
strengthen the powers of the presidency, while 
at the same time working towards a coalition 
government that would have the credibility to 
impose his austerity plans. 
That's why he needs urgent approval for his 
new Union Treaty, which would give the 15 
republics more power than they now legally 
have, and give the central government more 
power than it now really has. That's why he 
gave himself even more "emergency powers", 
while at the same time replacing the 
government as the highest executive organ with 
a "Federation Council", composed of the 
preSidents of the republics, which could form 
the basis for a coalition government. 
But so far, the power struggle within the 
ruling class in the USSR hasn't abated. 
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What follows are 2 texts by ER of the Seattle/Vancouver 
Discussion Group, which we are publishing because they are 
valuable contribution to the debate in the revolutionar 
milieu on the dramatic changes occuring in the world, a 
debate which the EFICC wants to stimulate as much 
possible. We agree with the main points of both texts. The 
first critici~es the ICC's interpretation of these events and 
the way this organization sees the debate on these issues. It 
adds some new elements to this critique, which will 
undoubtedly be continued in later issues of IP as all the 
disastrous implications of the ICC's new apoca1~ptic "social 
decomposition"-theory become clearer. The second one takes 
issue with one aspect of our critique of the ICC in ~ 16, 
which according to ER, made it appear that the disappearance 
of an imperialist bloc could only happen as the result of 

~-"","",-,_o_~~o::" military defeat in the imperialist war or revolution, whic 
° would mean that the collapse of the Russian imperialist pole 
is an impossibility, without the intervention of either of 
these 2 factors. 
The text is followed by a short note by the author of the 
article in question, clar i fying what was meant. • •••••••••• 

A CRITIQUE OF THE ICC 
The ICC seems to be particularly taken with 
eatastrophism. All they see in the east is 
everything falling apart, everything out of 
control, total chaos. Of the present-day 
bourgeoisie in the USSR, they say: "Never has 
a ruling class been so weak." (International 
Review, p.3) This seems to me to be going too 
far. The ICC seems to overestimate the depth 
of the crisis in the USSR and other eastern 
countries. How does the ICC write about the 
crisis in the east? It lists for us at great 
length all the devastating facts and concludes 
that everything has collapsed; it tells us 
there is no possibility of democratization. 
And when it feels compelled to offer an 
explanation for this catastrophic collapse, it 
invokes its deus ex machina: "Social 
Decomposition". 
Revolutionaries cannot be satisfied with this 
approach. 

It isn't just that the ICC is repeating the 
western bourgeoisie's prattle about total 
collapse of everything in the USSR and 
adjacent countries. The ICC says Stalinism has 
irrevocably disintegrated. And it also says 
that "liberalization" cannot possibly succeed. 
So what is to replace Stalinism as the form of 
bourgeois political domination in the USSR? 
The ICC would presumably refer to the 
nationalist forces emerging in the peripheral 
"republics" of the USSR. But then, by 
"liberalization" the ICC must mean something 
very specific, in particula+ Gorbachev's 
"perestroika" ambitions. But insofar as' 
"liberalization" is a genuine negation of 
Stalinism, the "liberalism" of "radical 
forces" such as Yeltsin, Democratic Platform. 
Sajudis in Lithuania etc. is entirely 
compatible with nationalist "atomization" of 
the USSR into "sovereign" states. In fact, 
such is what we would expect genuine 
"liberalism" -with its ideal of "national 
self-determinafion" to stand for. There's no 
question that nationalist tendencies are 
strengthening. But it also seems clear -to me 
at least- that Gorbachev's "liberal" 

ambition~ include a significant amount of 
decentralization of power -from Moscow to the 
various national "republics". There's no 
question that Gorbachev is relenting on this, 
that he is only willing to go along with this 
decentralization because he is forced to if 
he wants to retain power -that once he began 
the process of removing the Party's monopoly 
of power, he also unleashed powerful 
centrifugal forces which he can only hope to 
appease, to buy-off, to co-opt, so as to 
maintain the overall structure of the USSR, 
perhaps as a sort of "federal" system akin 
the USA or Germany. 

This raises the difficult question of to what 
extent is the overall situation out of control 
in the USSR. I think that both the ICC -when 
it says everything is totally out of control
and the EFICC majority as of ~ 16 -when it 
says Gorbachev and his faction in the Party 
have pretty much everything under control
are wrong. Both answers are too simplistic. 
The whole tendency towards break-up and ch~os 
only resulted from the implementation of 
Gorbachev's policies. At the same time, these 
policies were formed and implemented because 
of the threat posed to the interests of .~ 
Russian capital by the economic crisis and by 
the O.S. offensive on the imperialist front 
(an offensive which must be considered as ';;, 
having succeeded) -in other words, 
Gorbachevian Perestroika was a response to a 
situation of weakness, of failure, an attempt 
at radically altering the economic conditions 
domestically and the imperialist conditions 

° internationally. Economically, perestroika 
aims at "rationalizing" russian capital, to 
make it more competitive and more profitable 
by making each sector and each enterprise more 
"responsible", more concerned with its own 
profitability, by taking into account its 
costs of production. Essentially, then, the 
move is towards enterprise "autonomy" and 
relianc& on "market forces", and away from 
central state planning as regards 
"microeconomic" matters. On the imperialist 
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front, Gorbachevian policies focused on 
presenting a "new", "pacifist" USSR, willing 
to make all sorts of concessions to the West. 
As an international ideological offensive, 
Gorbachev's "pacifism" must be considered a 
succes. A primary aim behind this offensive 
was clearly to reduce Russian military 
spending -the weight of which on the USSR's 
economy, in the context of the failure of 
Russian military and imperialist strategy at 
the hands of the U.S. offensive throughout the 
805, was the factor which necessitated the 
drastic policy changes associated with 
Gorbachev -and to use the "pacifist" 
ideological offensive to force the Americans 
to go along with the its disarmament 
proposals. By slowing down the arms race 
(which was the most it could hope for on that 
front). it hoped to give itself breathing 
space to modernize and rationalize its capital 
so that sometime in the future it could press 
ahead with that race (or at least the overall 
imperialist struggle) in a more competitive 
position. (Whether or not it wanted to 
"divide" the Western bloc and obtain western 
technology is debatable, but in any case these 
would have been at best secondary aims.) It 
simply had to do this, to relieve itself of 
the crushing ~eight of military spending (now 
admitted to be at least 25 % of USSR GNP). As 
a consequenc~ of the international "pacifist" 
ideological offensive -which came to be the 
image most closely tied to Gorbachev -Moscow 
found itself forced to abandon the card of 
military invasion -even as a threat- to 
"impose order" in its satellite states. Only 
in this way. could Moscow not lose the 
"pacifist" credibility it had obtained -at 
least, in the West -under Gorbachev. At the 
same time, Gorbachev wanted pro-Perestroika 
leaders and factions in control in the 
satellites, in part to serve as testing 
grounds for his own policies, in part to 
strenghten his policies against the "hard
liners", in part to show to the West that he 
and Perestroika were "for real", and in part 
because the situation in Poland -which showed 
the future to all the "Warsaw Treaty" states
really demanded it, particularly regarding the 
matter of "democratization", so as to mystify 
the proletariat. As a result, the 
"spectacular" changes of autumn '89/winter '90 
took place, leading to the legalization of 
opposition parties and "forums", elections in 
the spring, and some of the oppositions (whose 
rhetoric, at least, is anti-Stalinist and 
anti-Russian military presence) -in East 
Germany, Hungary, and Czechoslovakia -winning 
office. 

Those changes went further than Gorbachev, 
Shevardnaze, et. al. wanted. East Germany is 
now lost to the West, and Hungary, 
Czechoslovakia, and Poland will likely follow. 
Gorbachev's strategy of "liberal-pacifist" 
containment of the satellites failed. It even 
led to the fanning of the fires of nationalist 
discontent and demands for autonomy, and even 
outright secession in some cases, in the 
USSR's own internal "republics". These 
nationalist forces are clearly very strong, 
suppressed as they have been for so long and 
so brutally. Their eruption is clearly a case 
of capitalist barbarism. And the describing of 
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the effect of their eruption on the USSR (as a 
supra-national state) as "decompOSition", as 
the ICC does, is accurate and evocative. But 
at the same time, Gorbache~ and his associates 
and followers -which as of the close of the 
28th congress of the CPSU in July '90 
apparently includes the majority 'of the CPSU, 
the leadership of the "Soviet" military and of 
the KGB -have not entirely lost control of the 
political situation in the USSR. It seems 
clear, for example, that Gorbachev, et. al. 
will not permit the outright secession of 
peripheral "Soviet republics" such \ as 
Azerbaijan, Lithuania, etc.- that they will 
use military force to prevent any such moves, 
and if they judge the situation as getting out 
of hand, they will impose military force. It's 
all too easy to look at the situation and 
judge it as being totally out of control as 
the Western bourgeois media and the ICC do. 
But the USSR is not any typical "advanced, 
democratic" republic. The myriad conflicting 
forces now raging in the USSR are certainly 
chaotic. And the stark economic reality is 
undeniably worse than most of us had imagined. 
But the Gorbachev team is still running the 
show, they still have an enormously powerful 
military and security apparatus at their 
disposal to utilize to "quell social 
disturbances", to "re-impose order", and to 
keep rebellious "republics" in line vis a vis 
"normal economic and political functioning" 
where need be. It is true that this control is 
not complete, that in certain regions there is 
a significant amount of activity not under 
Moscow's control and not in accord with the 
wishes of Gorbachev, et. al. But the 
Gorbachevian program is willing to permit a 
certain amount of this "regional autonomy". 
Gorbachev doesn't want to control every little 
detail of social life everywhere throughout 
the USSR as all his predecessors since Stalin 
have felt themselves forced to. Gorbachev 
believes he can control the overall "Soviet" 
political, military, and economic process, 
while much of the local, particular matters 
are left up to regional and local officials, 
"as long as they respect the constitution." 
Further, he and his gang appear to be willing 
to put up wiih a lot of "chaos", etc., to pay 
this price as a "temporary convulsion" on the 
way to his hoped for society. 

So there is much that is "out of control" of 
Gorbachev and his gang in Moscow. But we 
cannot compare this situation to that which 
existed under Breznev or Kruschev or Stalin. 
Gorbachev does not want to have the absolute 
control previously exercised. He knows that 
Russian capital can no longer afford it. Both 
because it is so expensive to operate and 
because it is ridiculously inefficient as a 
way of operating as a major imperialist power 
in the context of an ultra-competitive and 
crisis-ridden world economy. We must thus be 
clear about how much control Gorbachev really 
needs to run the USSR the way his aim is to 
run it and also about the nature of his 
control. It will clearly be less direct than 
"orthodox" Stalinism. The orientation is 
clearly towards the sort of control exercised 
by the executive apparatus of the statE~ in the 
western "democracies". Of course Gorbachev 
couldn't possibly replicate Western 



"democratization" 
have no reason 
seems clear he 
mystification of 
state". 

even if he wanted to. But we 
to believe he wants to. It 
wants to hold on to the 
the USSR as a "socialist 

In the article "After the Collapse of the 
Eastern Bloc, Destabilisation and Chaos", in 
Int. Review 61, the ICC list a series events 
which are claimed to "confirm" " ... that the 
Eastern bloc has ceased to exist". The first 
is "the main Western leaders' (Bush, Thatcher, 
Mitterand especially) support for Gorbachev 
(often accompanied by extravagant words of 
praise)". While this ia not an event itself, 
it is a trend manifested on various occasions. 
However, it certainly does not in itself 
confirm the non-existence of the Eastern bloc, 
since this support has existed and has been 
manifested on numerous occasions prior to the 
"spectacular" events of autumn '89, in fact 
before Bush was even elected President, while 
Reagan was still in office. Certainly, this 
support confirms that Gorbachev and the USSR 
are in a severely weakened position vis a vis 
the West, that what is occuring under 
Gorbachev's leadership is greatly in the 
interests of the West, and that that means 
Gorbachev is presiding over t~e "defeat" of 
his own imperialist bloc. But not that the 

bloc no longer exists. 
The second is that "it is apparant from the 
results of recent meetings ( ... ) that the 
antagonisms which opposed East and West for 
forty years really are disappearing." This is 
really a dangerous claim to make, insofar it 
is not made clear what exactly these 
"antagonisms'" are. One could well suppose 
they are simply imperialist hostility. Of 
course, such antagonisms could not possibly be 
disappearing. What could really be said to be 
disappearing is the capacity of the Russian 
ruling class to impose itself as an 
unquestioned "gendarme" upon a whole slew of 
countries in a drawn-out struggle for global 
domination. It is the antagonisms which were 
based on the Russian ruling class on the one 
hand and the American ruling class on the 
other hand having this capacity which is 
disappearing, while others are being 
transformed in such a way that is not yet 
clear exactly how they will end up 
metamorphosed once they stabilize. It is this 
rather grey region of social reality which the 
ICC simply P?ints over in stark black and 
white with its "everything has collapsed 
everything is in a state of a total chaos" 
rhetoric. 

Next is "the USSR's announcement that it 
intends to whithdraw all its troops based 
abroad". Is this true? If it is, it's hard to 
take seriously. It makes for good publicity 
given Gorbachev's image as a pacifist, but we 
have little reason to expect it will be 
realized. Cert~inly many troops in Eastern and 
Central European countries will be withdrawn. 
But "all ... abroad" ? Nothing is forcing Moscow 
to do this. And the costs are far greater to 
bring them all back than not to. 
The .remaining facts the ICC invokes go no 
further in confirming the non-existence of the 
Eastern bloc. 
There is no doubt that much of what the ICC 

says is true. The changes have been vast in 
both depth and extent, in both quantity and 
quality. The difference is over the 
interpretation of the events, their 
significance as a whole, and in their global 
and historic context. Judging this 
significance is extraordinarily important. 
There is so much to take into account that it 
is practically extremely difficult to 
comprehend, to fully take into account. And it 
doesn't make matters easier that matters have 
changed so much from week to week as to 
qualitatively alter the significance of the 
overall situation in such a way as to require 
a torough re-interpretation of the situation-

or rather a new interpretation of the 
qualitatively new situation. This has 
happened many t~mes over the past nine months 

And it keeps occuring. The analyses that 
revolutionaries develop must take this into 
account. Not only must analyses be modified 
and expanded from week to week (if they can be 
made that often), but analyses which appear 
one week to be valid in light of the 
information then available will sometimes be 
seen to be invalid a week or two later in 
light of new information. 

In this situation, which the ICC recognizes as 
"unprecedented in capitalism's history ... and 
so difficult to analyse" (Int. Review 62, p 
22), the ICC has opted to have reached all its 
essential conclusions concerning these events 
in its "Theses on the Economic and Political 
Crisis in the Eastern Countries", apparently 
"drawn up in September 89" (IR 61, pI), 
signed 5/10/89, and published in its LR » 60. 
Since then the ICC has only patted itself on 
the back for events in the interim having 
"amply confirmed" its analyses, while only 
seeing more and more chaos and situations 
completely out of control, not just in 
eastern Europe, but everywhere. How could 
confirmation be any more complete? Further,: 
the ICC has gone to great length to expre~s in 
a thoroughly arrogant manner its disgust at 
the lack of rapidity and "reflex" of the rest 
of the revolutionary milieu in response to 
"the wind from the east" (see particularly 
"The Vanguard That Came Late" in lR 62). 
Given this, the ICC deserves to be severely 



criticized for the way in which it reacted to 
the events in the eastern countries. While its 
"Theses" were apparently drawn up in September 
'89, in IB. 59, published in October, is 
published the ICC "Resolution on the 
International Situation" from its 8th 
Congress. This resolution was likely drawn up 
in august of '89. What dit this resolution 
have to say about inter-imperialist tensions? 
It says that on a global scale the USSR has 
had to retreat in the face of the Western 
offensive. But ... "The Russian bourgeoisie has 
been able to take advantage of this retreat by 
launching under Gorbachev's guidance, a major 
diplomatic and ideological offensive on the 
theme of peace and disarmament." Further: 
"The western offensive, continues as the USSR 
is trying to profit from the situation by 
reducing the technological gap and modernising 
its weapons while creating a mystifying aura 
of political innocence." (IB. 59, P 14). More 
generally, the trend is seen as being towards 
"intensifying war preparations" on both sides 
; "The budgets of the armies continue to 
swell, if necessary fuelled in a discrete 
manner. Even more destructive weapons are in 
the pipeline for the 20 years ahead of us. 
Nothing has fundamentally changed despite all 
the soporific sermons, and the spiral of war 
is going to accelerate." 
One month later, everything had "fundamentally 
changed" according to the ICC. The Russian 
bloc had supposedly "definitively collapsed", 
while "the whole system of international 
relations and imperialist constellations which 
emerged from World War II" was being 
destabilized. Further, while at its 8th 
~ongress~he 3th wave of class struggle was 
seen as continuing as strong as ever: "The 
perspective is of the development of the class 
struggle." (IR 59, p 16); One month later, 
its "Theses" perceive a "retreat in 
consciousness of the proletariat" : "Given the 
historic imnportance of the events that are 
determining it, the present retreat of the 
proletariat -although it doesn't call into 
question the historic course, the general 
perspective of class confrontations - is going 
to be much deeper than the one which 
accompanied the defeat of 1981 in Poland." In 
other words, for the ICC, the "Third Wave" had 
crashed. 
What was it that was seen by the ICC as being 
of such monumental "world-historic" 
significance to necessitate these extrene 
conclusions ? What was it that must have 
happened between August and September '89 ? 
The funny thing is that the "Theses" 
themselves make no reference to ~ particular 
events, to events which according to the 
conclusions of the "Theses" must have been 
earth-shaking. The "Theses" only speaking of 
"convulsions which today are shaking the 
countries under stalinist rule", while the 
brief introductory note to the "Theses" refers 
only to "the confrontation3 between party 
bosses and repression in China, the 
nationalist explosions in the USSR, the 
constitution of a government led by 
Solidarnosc in Poland", all of which are said 
to be "of great historical importance". Yet 
all of these events except the last one 
mentioned occured before the ICC's 8th 
Congress, 
international 
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claimed "nothing fundamentally has changed". 
Clearly we have a rather bizarre situation 
here. We are forced to conclude on the basis 
of what the ICC has published that in its 
eyes the whole world was turned upside down, 
the collapse of Stalinism and .the Russian 
imperialist bloc, the beginning of the 
disintergration of the Western bloc, and the 
defeat of the 3rd wave of class struggle, all 
a a result of ... the constitution of a 
government led by Solidarnosc in Poland. 
Curiouser, and curiouser. (the ICC could have, 
and should have, referred to the increasing 
exodus of East Germans to the west through 
Hungary, which it was obviously aware of when 
it drew up its "theses" in September '89). 
Now what makes this situation truly bizarre is 
that the "territorial" press of the ICC wrote 
about the constitution of the Solidarnosc-Ied 
government in Poland (WR for its sept. '89 
issue and Internationalism for its Nov.-Dec. 
'89 issue; I haven't seen the relevant issues 
of any of the other territorial 
publications), and the significance they 
accorded this event was anything but that 
which the "Theses" had. WR saw nothing of 
earth-shaking importance in this event. Its 
article didn't even entertain the hypothesis 
that this was even the beginning of the 
collapse of Stalinism and the Rusian 
imperialist bloc. (Remember, in the "Theses", 
drawn up in September, the ICC was led, on the 
basis of this event in Poland -in the context 
of the others mentioned above which preceded 
it -to conclude that the Russian bloc had "de 
facto disappeared"). The article asserted that 
"there is no essential difference about the 
policy to follow between Solidarnosc and 
Jaruzelski, nor with their Russian masters." 
further "The 'free elections' and the 
results desired were already planned in 
April." The major problem held to have arisen 
as a result of the event for the Polish 
bourgeoisie is that Solidarnosc will no longer 
be capable of acting as a credible "left in 
opposition". The article in Internationalism 
generally concurs with this assessment 
(accorded the formation of the Solidarnosc-led 
government in Poland) although it does make 
some claims at least as much at odds with ehe 
conclusions of the ICC's "Theses" as the WR 
article. Thus : "This event was historic in 
that it was done with the cohcurrence, it not 
insistence, of the eastern bloc leader, the 
Russian state." Thus, not only was the eastern 
bloc still in existence, but its leader was 
fully in control of this "historic event". 
A section of the ICC was publishing this in 
November, while more than a month earlier the 
ICC had concluded that the "significance" of 
this event couldn't have been more contrary! 
* (It should be noted that in the same issue 
of Internationalism it was claimed that "The 
struggle we see in the US today is clearly an 
integral part of a continuing - wave of 
international class struggle that began in 
Belgium with a struggle in the ~ublic sector 
in 1983, and has continued to develop and 
deepen ever since." ( p 5). To say the least, 
the ICC's mode of centralization was seriously 
malfunctioning during the autumn of '89. 
In fact the reason for raising these various 
points,'which could easily be forgotten in the 
barrage of events and ICC publications since 
the beginning of the year, is not merely to 
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point out the dishonesty ana capriciousness of 
the ICC (particularly in the light of their 
gloating about their "prescience", and ultra
sectarian polemics with the whole of the 
milieu over the events in question in Int. 
Review's 61 & 62), but to raise the question 
of "how a revolutionary organization changes 
its positions" (as the article by Rose in IP 
16 puts it; I have here raised different 
points than those Rose did) on events of such 
historic importance ... 
ER (end of July, 1990) 

*And the ICC has the audacity to write in Int. 
Review 61 that the EFICC's capacity to 
interpret the events in Eastern Europe 
"doesn't inspire much confidence, to say the 
least "since in IT 15 (of winter '89-'90) it 
is argued that "the installation of the 
Solidarnosc government in Poland didn't imply 
any loss of control by the Stalinists" ! (p 
23) Shameless dishonesty! 

Critique of the Fraction: 
on the existence 
of. imperialist blocs 
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A Response 
After reading E.R.'s contribution on the 
question of imperialism, some clarifications 
would seem to be in order: on the one hand," 
with respect to the original points, on the 
other, concerning our own conception o~ 

imperialism. 

A first clarification would be to point out 
that our original article absolutely does not 
defend the view that there is a necessary 
and immutable division of the world into two 
imperialist blocs. For us, it is clear that 
these blocs can change, alliances be 
overturned, the balance of forces shift so 
that other entities are constituted. It is 
therefore quite normal for there to. be 
periods when distinct blocs no longer eXist, 
but when nonetheless -- as E.R. himself 
indicates -- we observe a movement towards 
the reshuffling of th~ geo-political cards. 

The critique that we made in our original 
article does not pertain to whether or ~ot a 
bloc can cease to exist as an imperialist 
power, but ~bY such transformations occur, 
and what is the dynamic of such a process. In 
this regard, the ICC believes that an 
imperialist bloc -- Russia's -- has purely 
and simply disappeared under the pressure of 
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PUBLIC MEETING WITH THE CBG IN LONDON 

The Upheavals on 
the International Imperialist Scene 

As we have often said, the Fraction aims to 
have the widest contact with groups in the 
political milieu. Among them is the Commun
ist Bulletin Group with whom we have contin
ued the dialogue begun with our meeting in 
the summer of 1989 and reported in IP15. 
This dialogue has been fruitful in enabling 
our two groups to appreciate each other's 
positions and analyses. 

In continuity with our concerns to maintain 
such contacts with other groups and to open 
our continuing discussions to the milieu, our 
two groups held a joint public meeting in 
London entitled 'The Eastern Bloc: The Middle 
East - Scene-Shifting on the Imperialist 
World Stage'. Obviously, the subjects are 
extremely important for the revolutionary 
milieu which has wrestled with the problems 
generated by these events - unfortunately, 
often ending up with demonstrations of theor
etical weakness. It was hoped to provide a 
forum for the expression not only of the 
positions of organisations but also of the 
minority positions. The Fraction has been 
prominant in systematically exposing its own 
minority positions and we hoped, along with 
the CBG, to further the effort of opening up 
internal debate to the outside and to encour
age other revolutionary groups to do the 
same. 

In the event, as well as the organising 
groups, there were also present members of 
World Revolution, the British section of the 
International Communist Current, and of 
Subversion. This brief article aims to 
describe and comment on some of the main 
issues posed. 

THE PRESENTATIONS 

The meeting opened with presentations by both 
groups. The Fraction outlined the main 
lines of its analyses of the development of 
the crisis in the Eastern bloc as presented 
in IP17 and then linked the weakened position 
of Russia to the unbridled, aggressive post
ure by the US in the Gulf. Because we are 
devoting so much space to these matters else
where in this issue of IP, we shall not 
repeat ourselves here. 

The CBG presentation has ,been written up and 
is printed at the end of this article, and 
poses questions many of which are being dis
cussed throughout the milieu. It describes 
in particular the various problems which have 
been confronting the Russian ruling class 
such as the depth of the crisis in the East
ern Bloc, the steady erosion of Russia's 
global position to the benefit of the united 
States, the failure of any mechanism so far 
tried to turn the situation round to any 

degree. While there are many insights with
in this text, there is also a weakness 
running through its whole structure: the CBG 
poses a sUbstantial number of questions but 
leaves so many of them open. For example, 
it is unclear as to whether they regard the 
Russian bloc as having totally disappeared or 
not. 

As a result, it is difficult to see where the 
CBG stands, as a group, on many questions. 
They are quite correct to point to the compl
exity of the present situation, and they do 
differentiate themselves clearly from certain 
key positions of other organisations (such as 
the ICC's theory of social decomposition 
more of which later). This tendency to pose 
and then hold open many questions stems from 
a reluctance to take positions, as an organ- _ 
isation, unless the current situation is 
posing an immediate and burning question. 
The CBG has a positive desire to encourage 
the diversity of views which always emerges 
in discussion on such a complex reality, but 
they push this to a fault. They do not see 
that in taking a position an organisation can 
also be assisting discussion both within 
itself and within the milieu as a whole. In 
our view, the Fraction's efforts over the 
discussion of the Eastern bloc hap been help
ed by doing just this, and readers can judge 
for themselves by examining recent issues of 
IP. 

THE DISCUSSION 

The key issues focussed on in the discussion 
were: the state of the blocs today; if they 
have collapsed, could new ones be constit
uted?; the present position of the major 
classes and the theory of social decomposi
tion. 

In considering the state of the Eastern Bloc 
there was frequent use of the word "coll
apse". But, as we pointed out, if this 
word was used, then it was necessary to be 
clear on what was meant. For us, while the 
Warsaw Pact was defunct as a fighting force, 
the Bloc had by no means disappeared. There 
were many intricate economic, political and 
statal ties between the different constit
uents of the USSR, and between the countries 
of Eastern Europe and Russia. There are 
gradations in the relations between -Russia 
and the various countries: East Germany has 
been integrated into the West; Poland, Hung
ary and Czechoslovakia now have a consider
able latitude; Bulgaria less so; the Baltic 
states are still completely under the Russian 
thumb. For the CBG, the Russian bloc no 
longer exists; Russia is still intact, how
ever, but events have been greatly to the 
advantage of the West. 





·24 

Pl'esentation by the CSG 

How Far Will the Collapse 
of the ·Eastern Bloc Go? 

It is not my intention in thi s presentat ion 
to present a fully fleshed out answer to the 
many questions which the events of the past 
year or so, particularly in the Russian 
Bnpire have raised. No one who claims to 
have all the answers to events which raise so 
many questions for the proletarian milieu can 
expect to be taken seriously, especially 
organisations whose track record of getting 
things right is as poor as some. However at 
the other extreme surely it is now impossible 
for anyone to assert that nothing much is 
really happening, or that even if something 
dramatic is happening there are questions 
which should not be asked as to do so would 

. call into question understandings deemed 
fundamental to our theoretical underpinnings. 
This presentation will attempt to outline the 
questions which world events this past couple 
of years positively forces upon us. 

Since 1968 capitalism has been forced into 
more and more desperate measures to stave off 
economic recession and collapse. In the west 
the enormous extens ion of credi t mechani sms 
in the Seventies, lasted until the early 80s. 
Then came a policy of retrenchment which 
turned the screws on the 'third world; now 
deemed weaknesses rather than strengths, 
forcing entire continents into desperate 
pauperisation, starvation and economic 
misery. Africa in particular was left to rot 
and, in general finance to support tottering 
regimes was cut to the bone while the 
inexorable march of fiscal pressures forced 
them deeper and deeper into debt. 

To a great extent this was successful for the 
West, given that the economic plight of the 
east was such that it was unable to move into 
the gaps. The years of stagnation under 
Breznev, as they are now called in Moscow, 
were a time when the ills of stalinist state 
capitalism, one arm of world capitalism, not 
some alien aberrant growth on the world 
economy, deepened to an extent hitherto 
unknown. 

Externally the Rus~ian bourgeoisie was forced 
to reassess control of its empire. The 
peripheral zones were the first to be 
abandoned as net wasters of scarce resources. 
Only those which had a nuisance value to the 
US were held onto, Cuba and Nicaragua in the 
Americas, Ethiopia in East Africa, Vietnam in 
East Asia. Support for such as Mozambique, 
Angola etc collapsed and drove these war 

shattered economies to seek support from the 
west, a west which was offering its own 
possess ions. only the spectre of bankruptcy 
unless investment could immediately produce a 
profit 

At the same time the US, under Reagan, 
dramatically upped the military stakes, 
intervening in Afghanistan via its proxy 
Pakistan and surging ahead in the arms race. 
This merely exacerbated the Russian economic 
disaster as the latter strove to keep up 
until by the middle of the Eighties the 
Soviet economy was on the verge of collapse. 
Even the most hidebound sectors of the 
Russian bourgeoisie were forced to admit that 
new pol icies were needed to stave off 
collapse. Most importantly the KEG, the 
state organ most in touch with reality in the 
Russian empire through its enormous network 
of informers, but which had hitherto been the 
organ most resistant to change, now, 
perceiving the extent of the crisis, put its 
enormous weight behind Gorbachov and his 
policies. (see our text in Bulletin 12. 'What 
is Gorbachov Up To In Russia?") . 

The reasons thus for the pol icies of 
Perestroika and Glasnpst are unmistakable. 
The depth of the economic crisis in the E 
Bloc is so profound the ruling class is 
inextricably caught between a rock and a hard 
place. Carrying on in the old way had become 
impossible. The military option - either 
total global war aimed at the destruction of 
the American bloc, or a limited drive for 
physical control of the industrial heartlands 
of W Europe to bring about a profound 
strengthening of the E Bloc was, 
temporarily, at least, ruled out as too risky 
by them. Perestroika was the only remaining 
option. Its purposes were: 

- a restructuring of the economy. 
- a drastic cutback in the pace of the arms 
race. 
- a cheaper "political" method of controlling 
the satellites. 
- the hope of economic aid from the west. 
- an influx of superior technology from the 
west. 

In other words we are looking at something 
which is entirely familiar to us when we 
observe the bourgeoi s ie confront ing economic 
crisis. If they cant respond by making their 
competitors pay for the crisis - either by 
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economic dominance of the market place, or 
·naked military victory on the battlefield -
the only choice left is to confront their 
"internal" enemies - 1) their own citizens 
(primarily though not entirely, the working 
class - 2) their imperialist puppets. 

However in assessing the success or failure 
of their policies it is crucial that we 
distinguish between what they think they are 
doing, what they intend, thei r reasons for 
doing what they are doing and what has really 
happened as a result. The two need not be 
the same and any assessment of the trajectory 
of the Russian Economy and political empire 
will be sadly at fault if it fails to realise 
the feebleness of the Russian bourgeoisie's 
grip on the events it triggered. 

By this stage in the process it is clear that 
Gorbachov's "gamble" is failing on a dramatic 
scale. Al though perestroika was CrnSCIOUSLY 
embarked upon it almost irrrrediately unleashed 
uncontrollable forces. Gorbachov grabbed a 
tiger by the tail. The notion that each step 
was foreseen and planned up to and including 
the breakup of the Warsaw Pact (as a plan to 
destabilise NATO) is simply untenable. 
Despite his skill in extracting what 
advantage he could at each stage - vis a vis 
his own position within the soviet ruling 
Class, and in diplomatic relations with the 
west - Gorbachov had essentially lost control 
at a very early stage. The end result has 
been on every level a massive retreat for the 
Soviet bloc. Perhaps the most profound 
defeat possible outside of a defeat in all 
out war. 

Defeat in the Empire 

We can see the defeat most clearly precisely 
in the area where the implementation of 
perestroika is most advanced in the Empire. 
The intention was to cut the costs of empire 
by (i) Thatcherising the economies of the 
satellites in order to transform them from an 
economic drain into areas of prof i t and (i i) 
change the nature of the Russian hegemony 
from physical control dependant upon the 
hugely expensive, gigantic armies of 
occupat ion to a more western form depending 
on economic and pol i tical leverage plus the 
THREAT 0 f the mi I ita ry. Hunga ry and Po 1 and 
was the test bed and the successful 
integration of Solidarnosc a political 
institution which could control the forces of 
civi I unrest, both in the working and 
professional classes - into the Polish ruling 
structure without apparently threatening 
Russian control, was the signal for Gorbachov 
to implement the Polish model throughout the 
satellites. (see our text in Bulletin 14 
"Poland and Hungary: Capitalism's Way Out in 
the East") 

However events did not follow the Polish 
model. Whenever it became clear that Russia 
would not militarily support the existing· 
regimes, the entire legitimacy of the ruling 
structures collapsed and along with them went 
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Russ ian hegemony. Instead of the emergence 
of political elements and institutions which 
could simultaneously undertake the 
restructuring of the economies and the 
control of the working and middle classes 
whilst remaInIng broadly under Russian 
control, within a single year the Warsaw Pact 
was functionally KAPUT. 

This was NOT the intention. This is a 
profound defeat for the Russ ian bourgeoi s ie. 
Short of their military recapture this 
process is irreversible. Whatever economic 
and political leverage remains to Russia will 
inexorably we overwhelmed by the more 

. advanced and economically stronger West. 
That after all was the point of the Iron 
curtain and the standing armies of 
occupation. Clearly we're still at an early 
stage in the process, but we can ask how far 
the process of pol i tical, economic and 
military integration into the western bloc 
will go. The short answer is - as far as the 
West wants it to because Russia can only stop 
it· militarily. Even if that were to be 
attempted and the West acquiesced in it what 
would be the point for Russia? They've 
already decided that the old way was 
untenable, how could they go back to it, 
especially in circumstances which are now 
much more unfavourable than they were even a 
year ago? A military re-occupation of the 
satellites could only make sense as a drive 
for all of Western Europe - in other words 
for VVW3. 

What other sort of leverage is left for 
Russia? Economic leverage, although not 
non-existent given the huge size of the 
economy, will eventually be steam rollered 
aside by the West. Political leverage? We 
should be clear that for the internal 
po lit i c s 0 f the forme r sat e nit est h e 
destruction of Russian hegemony is total. 
The Communist Parties are totally discredited 
and destroyed. Certainly many of the same 
personnel, even many of the same institutions 
filled with the same personnel, still lie at 
the heart off the rul ing structures (eg the 
secret police etc.). After all the state has 
not been overthrown in these satellites. But 
it has been transformed. The pol i tical and 
economic programme which defined it has 
disappeared. In particular they don't have 
any credible reasons for fighting for 
alignment with the E Bloc. 

Therefore integration into the west is 
largely at the behest of the west. How far 
it goes depends to a large extent on the 
economic potential and capacities. Does the 
west have sufficient resources to transform 
the east? Is there sufficient potential in 
this process to reverse or at least slow down 
the global economic crisis? Our best answer 
seems to be that the potential is severely 
limited. The third world has proven incapable 
of transformation, why should the E Bloc be 
all.Y different? The special circumstances of 
E Germany might just make something dramatic 
poss}ble - but for the rest, little enclaves 
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of development seems to be the only hope - a 
factory here, investment there, cash crops 
instead of subsistence farming, raw material 
exports etc. Will this deepen the global 
crisis or give it a breathing space. The 
answer probably is - we don't know, although 
we're fairly certain that it cannot be the 
basis for a new cycle of accumulation a la 
post-war reconstruction. When one looks at 
the sheer volume of capital which would be 
requi red ·to even make a start at renewing the 
industrial infrastructure of even one 
country, East Germany it is difficult to 
imagine that a Western economy, itself on the 
brink of recession, will be able to fund such 
structural changes without any prospect of 
profit for a decade at least. 

Back in the USSR 

The other area where we can clearly see the 
defeat of the Russian Empire is inside the 
USSR itself. Here despite extended and 

. successful manoeuvring by Gorbachov inside 
the ruling bloc over the past five years, the 
process of Perestroika has hardly started. 
There are two major reasons for this. The 
first is the state of the Party itself. 
Despite Gorbachovis bureaucratic successes 
over the past five years the Party machine, 
(the state machine) has proven enormously 
resistant to change. They simply wont give 
up thei r power, thei r petty empi res and the 
whole way of working which it depends upon. 
The tensions within the Party are so acute 
that disintegration seems very likely. 
Whi ther Party hegemony then? Can the Party 
survive in Russia? Already the peripheral 
Republics are busy ousting the imposed 
governments from Moscow ·for in addi tion to 
the difficulties of implementing the economic 
reforms, the departure of the satell i tes has 
had a direct echo within the USSR itself with 
nationalist and ethnic tensions reaching such 
a pitch that the retreat from the Warsaw pact 
to the borders of the USSR looks likely 
(possible) to continue to the borders of 
Russia itself. This process is finding a 
direct political echo within the Party itself 
with the Yeltsin wing arguing directly for 
the acceleration to save Russia the 'cost' of 
subsidising the baltic States etc. How far 
can thi s process be allowed to go wi thout 
threatening the rule of the CP? 

And that leads to the second major reason for 
the tardiness of perestroika in the USSR. 
Absolute fear of the working class. The 
consequences of confronting a working class 
already pauperised by Western standards, with 
an almost unthinkable deepening of that 
pauperisation, without the various softening 
mechanisms that are provided in the West by 
surplus fat and a greater sophistication on 
the pad of the rul ing class ('IUs etc.) has 
been almost terminally daunting. Asking the 
party. elites in the satellites to do it is 
one thing, but tackling it themselves in the 
motherland was something else altogether. For 
one thing the ability to cobble together 
institutions like Solidarnosc, and graft them 

onto the State machine is much less in 
Russia. Apart from anything else the lessons 
of the past year are stark. Any attempt to 
dilute or disguise party rule is likely to 
lead very quickly to the demise of the Party. 

Obviously the virtual collapse of the Russian 
Bnpi re has had an enormous impact upon the 
balance of force between the blocs, as well 
as raising both strategic political and 
theoretical questions for the proletarian 
milieu. The virtual abandonment of the world 
stage by the Russian bourgeoisie and in 
particular from the third world has allowed 
the US to attempt to exert its hegemony 
unimpeded by any riposte from Russia or by 
any threat from those regimes on the margins 
between the blocs. Though they may not have 
all been in accordance with the US schedule 
it is NO ACCIDENT that the three areas where 
the reassembly of US hegemony is farthest 
advanced and where its has been most eager to 
play 'up front' have been Nicaragua and the 
Caribbean, the Indian sub continent and the 
Gulf. three key areas where in the past the 
USSR has had a key presence and where states 
have been able to utilise their position to 
oscillate between the blocs, vying for 
favours from both. 
In the first the loss of Russian financial 
and economic backup to the Sandanista regime 
and US pressure led swiftly to 'complete 
economic collapse and an election giving the 
result Bush wanted. In India and Iraq we see 
two players who for years, due to their size, 
location and resources, whi Ie unable to play 
an independent role, have been able to offer 
themselves like a common whore to whoever of 
the blocs was able to pay most. With one 
customer gone the other, 1 ike any pimp, has 
been ab I e to come the ha rd man and coe rce 
compliance. Thus we see Pakistan's army, 
having disposed of the nuisance of Bhutto, 
being used as enforcer on the pol i tical swamp 
that is the Indian political scene, turning 
up the heat over Kashmir, doing US bidding 
just as it did in Afghanistan. 
In I raq, at the very I imi t of the US locus 01 

power in the Middle East we see a bourgeoise 
who, because of the volatile, yet vital to 
the US, situation there has been able to play 
an oscillating role. Support from Russia, 
offers to take on the Shah's role against 
I ran etc. Now after years of war wi th a 
crippled economy and huge debts there was no 
Russia to turn to in order to force the US to 
help. With no need, as it saw it, to bail 
out Saddam Hussein, whatever his sacrifices 
in America's contest with Iran, the American 
bourgeoisie, itself facing economic problems 
unprecedented for over a decade left him to 
rot. For all its sacrifices in the Gulf War 
Iraq had ended up in a far worse situation 
that it had been in before the war. However 
Iraq still had an army. And so it struck 
out. WIli Ie thi s mayor may not have been a 
s~rprise to the US this was immediately 
seized upon by Bush as a golden opportunity 
to openly impose US hegemony in the new, post 
Cold War, world. 



Questions 

The events of the past few years have been 
more significant that any that have occurred 
in our lifetimes. These events have presented 
us with a whole range of different questions 
which we must attempt to answer if we are to 
make sense of the future for ourselves and 
our class, questions which must be seriously 
approached. The events of the past three or 
so years are unparalleled in our personal 
experience and we must accept that real 
questions which we must seriously address 
collectively as a milieu now stare us in the 
face. We can nei ther allow ourselves the 
luxury of thinking we know all the answers 
and that the instantaneous production of an 
elaborate new world VISIon is already 
completed or that nothing much has really 
happened so that many of the quest ions now 
being posed do not need to be addressed at 
all. 
At the. risk of repeating some of what I have 
already said in the presentation here are 
some of the questions we must address. 

First there are questions about the Gulf. 
However we regard the abilities of the US in 
the "post cold war era" wi II the US take this 
opportuni ty of demonstrating its new 
percei ved global hegemony by whipping Iraq 
into line, by force if necessary. For me it 
seems un like I y that a II that hardware and 
manpower has, with infinite patience and 
expense, been lifted to the Gulf just to come 
home again a few months later having 
accomplished nothing - unused. Whatever the 
political consequences of war for Bush the 
consequences of such a miserable failure 
would be even greater. For me therefore the 
questions is not whether war but when, and 
wi th what effects in the Middle east 'and 
beyond given the poss ibi I i ty of nuclear and 
chemical warfare on a grand scale. 

There are the questions about Russia'S former 
empi re in Eastern Europe. Fi rst of. a,J I can 
these economies survive? As we've saiq above 
their integration into the west which is what 
they want wi II only proceed as and when the 
west wants it to. But it appears extremely 
unl ikely that thi s can proceed in any 
determined fashion. Qui te s imply the costs 
would be staggering. Even East Germany .is 
going to be a nightmare for West Germany to 
swallow. Certainly there will be private 
investment where a profi t can be turned, a 
pepper potting of industrial and corrmercial 
involvements all over the east but to 
transform an infrastructure qui te literally 
decades out of date and crumbling is going to 
take the kind of capital investment that not 
even the West, and a West facing the prospect 
of recession itself, can afford. The East 
German telephone network alone is reported as 
needing £80 BILLION to upgrade it. No 
private investors, no state, Gan afford that 
scale of expenditure without some level of 
return that doesn't demand waiting a decade 
or two. 
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It has been argued that there are existing 
economic links with Russia which will remain. 
Well certainly there are existing econOOlic 
links, but for how much longer? Recently tbe 
Czech government asked the EEC to lend 
£53million to Russia so that Gorbachov could 
buy the Czech washing machines etc that they 
couldn't sell to the West since they were out 
of date etc. This, they argued, would allow 
the Czechs to get the money they so badly 
need to upgrade these industries so that they 
would be able to then sell the same types of 
machinery in the west. Russian has nothing 
to buy with and in any case has enough 
problems at home. The countries of Eastern 
Europe want only to gear themselves up to 
join the west. The only way Russia could 
regain its empire there would be by military 
might and it was precisely the uselessness of 
that type of control which began the whole 
process of perestrOika in the first place. 
To send back the troops now would not merely 
be a tremendous admission of failure. It 
would at best reproduce the intolerable 
situation Gorbachov sought to escape from in 
the first place. At worst it would unleash a 
pandora's box of conflict and war. 

There are questions we must ask about Russia. 

1. Can perestroika be made to work? If we 
can see that it hasn't even been attempted 
thus far it is difficult to see how any 
planned programne can be attempted in a;. 
situation ·which just gets worse and worse 
with the potential for even greater social 
dislocation if it is. 

2. It has been argued that rather than 
waiting for the domestic situation to clear 
before 'moving to the market' Gorbachov is 
waiting for western capital and technology, 
using Eastern Europe as a bargaining chip 
wi th the prospect of some form of a II iance 
with his western backers esp. Germany. But 
given the kind of resources Germany will have 
to shell out to sustain East Germany its 
difficult to see when the scale of finance he 
needs will ever be available. And the longer 
it takes the worse his domestic situation 
gets. 

3. This brings us to the real question. Will 
the collapse of the empire stop at the 
borders of the USSR. Will Russia survive at 
all and if so as what? The nationalities are. 
already revolting though the extent to which 
they can ape Eastern Europe is debatable. 
More importantly whether perestroika is 
attempted or not the economic situation in 
Russia continues to deteriorate at a 
fr ightening pace. Even wi thin the 
bourgeoisie there are large sectors whose 
power will ~isappear if changes are made and 
who as yet fail to realise the same will 
happen, but more catastrophically, if nothing 
is done. They constitute, within the heart 
of the ruling class, a mass who would have to 
be eliminated. In such a situation where the 
bourgeoisie itself seems divided can the CPSU 
survive as a state bourgeoisie? Certainly to 
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some extent the competition and rivairy 
between sections of the bourgeoisie at a 
pol i tical level are fronts designed to test 
out political strategies and Gorbachov has a 
history of allowing opponents to raise their 
heads above the parapets so as to make it 
easier to chop them off, but recent events in 
the heart of Russia itself would appear to be 
leading to not merely economic disintegration 
but political disintegration too. 

There are Global questions. 

Starkly we have to ask whether what we have 
seen is the US winning World War Three 
without fighting the RusSians? Further, can 
it, on the strength of this victory (if that 
is what it is) slow down the world recession 
it is entering, reorganise the world in 
hegemonic fashion and 'save' capitalism for a 
while longer. The Gulf seems to have been 
one of the first attempts to reshape the 
world but the difficulties economically and 
politically, at home and abroad, that Bush is 
having would seem to suggest that the 
disappearance from the world stage of the 
Russian bloc hasn't eliminated all the 
structural problems the US faces. 
There are questions about Class potential 
both in the East in the wake of the collapse" 
and in the West. Clearly the impending 
pauperisation and decay of social and 
political institutions in the east is likely 
to mobilise the proletariat into some form of 
activity. On the other hand the barriers 
hindering the class from moving onto its own 
terrain are formidable. Ethnic forces, 
nationalism and domestic mystifications are 
probably more powerful than ever. Democratic 
mystifications are rife even to the extent 
that Thatcherite Britain is seen as some form 
of perfection. This last may be unlikely to 
last long since their bankruptcy will be 
exposed wherever they come to power and 
implement the pol icies they are based upon. 
However the other elements are I ikely to be 
much more destructive to class consciousness. 
Most significantly for assessing 
potential i ties for the, class the complete 
lack of a revolutionary presence, of a 
revolutionary tradition or awareness must 
weigh very heavi lyon the proletariat and 
make the prospects for the future at best 
unclear. Certainly mass class upheavals, 
huge levels of militancy are possible but the 
lack of any awareness of a revolutionary 
alternative is likely to be crucial. 
Revolutionary consciousness and action do not 
spring from militancy alone no matter how 
deep and widespread. A growth and 
development of consciousness and of 
revolutionary fractions is essential. This 
cannot happen overnight. 
Most fundamentally there are questions about 
the theoretical analyses which 
underpinned the understanding of 

have 
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revolutionary milieu of capitalism in its 
decadent period. 
What then is left of the two bloc system? Is 
Russia being reduced" to just another player, 

and an ec"onomically bankrupt one at that. 
Will one or more rivals emerge from a 
realignment of alliances either in the 
Pacific and/or in Europe? What then are the 
prospects for World war Three? It seems 
perverse to argue that what we are 
exper iencing is merely a sharpening up 
process by Russ ia for ViW3. There is no 
question that the bourgeoisie themselves 
be I i eve that ViW3 is not on the agenda. The 
diminution of inter imperialist tensions 
between the blocs is genuine. Arms cuts are 
taking place. If a future global war between 
the blocs is to take place its contours are 
certainly not yet clear. Fundamentally the 
possibility of new blocs emerging or of the 
US extending its hegemony over the world 
depends on its ability to do so. Given the 
march to recession has it the time and 
resources to attempt this and to succeed? 
Have the potential members of any new bloc 
the same? If the US were to see some part of 
its empi re threaten to break wi th them and, 
possibly in conjunction with Russia form an 
opponent would the US just sit back and let 
it happen. Surely it would move to prevent 
this. What better time than before the new 
bloc forms to nip it in the bud. On the 
other hand the demise of Russian hegemony has 
laid the basis for political and economic 
chaos of such depth that a period of smaller 
scale conflagrations looks eminently possible 
with nationalism, ethnic violence, reli.gious 
forces, both wi thin states and between 
states, having the potential to spark into 
military confrontation. In E Europe in 
particular there is a real possibility of 
such confrontation spilling over into the 
West. 
War or Revolution? If we have seen one bloc 
collapse without a war and the threat of war 
between the blocs postponed at least for a 
time does this mean that the development of 
capitalism in decadence and the collapse of a 
bloc actually prevents war breaking out? How 
do we now assess the possibilities, the 
opportunities for capitalist states after 
'such events? What has the fact that one of 
the two blocs dominating the world has 
collapsed done to our assessment of the 
future of capitalism? Socialism or 
barbarism? Or the collapse of a bloc and the 
reconstitution of blocs or the world wide 
hegemony of one bloc? What has the collapse 
of Russia done to the possibilities of 
capitalist reconstruction. Can the 'peace 
dividend' allow the US to stave off collapse 



or are we seeing a US bloc on the same 
trrunlines as the Russian but a few years only 
behind on the journey to collapse? 
Essentially what is the future now for the 
capi tal ist class and the proletariat and to 
what extent do we have to re-exrunine our 
theoretical bases in the light of what has 
happened. We cannot stick our heads in the 
sand, as I said earlier, pretending that 
nothing has fundamentally changed. Nor can 
we throw everything out the window in 
exchange for completely new analyses wi thout 
explaining why what we have abandoned has 
been abandoned and why what we have now 
asserted stands up to scrutiny. At one end 
to say that nothing fundrunental has happened, 
Russia is merely reorganISIng in order to 
return to the world stage stronger than ever 
seems to deny a reality that is staring us in 
the face. At the other the bizarre notion 
that, as one writer has put it, "sex and 
drugs and rock and roll" have finally doomed 
the wor 1 d do not seem to be based on any 
rational analysis based upon marxism, more on 
the fertile imaginings of senile dementia. 

A Prel iminary Atterq>t at Assessing What Has 
Happened. 
We are faced with the paradox that what has 
occurred has, in a very real sense, been a 
culmination of two trends/situations that 
many of us in the milieu have been attempting 
to grapple wi th for over a decade. On the 
one hand, some of us within the milieu have, 
since the Seventies, been arguing that one of 
the contradictions which face a capitalist 
world order faced with crisis, with the 
collapse of profitability, is that, as its 
situation gets worse it needs increasingly to 
gear itself up for its solution to the 
crISIS, global war, the militarisation and 
pauperisation of labour etc. Of course this 
doesn't mean it cannot start a war tomorrow 
but Global World war isn't any old war, it 
necessitates the complete transformation of 
society, its militarisation so that the 
entire' state is organised for production 'to 
sustain the war. Though it can carry out the 
prel iminary stages of such preparat ion, the 
development of technologies necessary etc 
this reorganisation cannot be accomplished 
without the pauperisation and militarisation 
of the proletariat. This can only be 
achieved by the defeat of the proletariat on 
a political and ideological level by means 
of, in effect, a frontal attack on their 
living standards, organisation etc. It must 
carry out this attack successfully before 
economic collapse renders it impotent. 
However the bourgeoisie faces the 
contradiction that its ability to confront 
the class in increasingly compromised by the 
very decline in economic etc., situation 
't.V'hich n~cessita.tes the attack in the first 

place. A declining economic, political and 
military strength tena to fatally weaken the 
state as it needs greater and greater 
surpluses to spend on military preparations, 
greater political control to mobilise its 
slaves both at home and in its empire, and 
greater military might with which to fight 
the opposing bloc with any chance of winning. 

The coJla~)e. of tl8 ~~ssian ~upire is in many 
"iiYS 3 stark vin::::ication of this 3,3seSS;c']ent. 
Econo:Tlically b8nkr:J~t the Russian Er;":~ire has 
seen its military machine starve for'lack of 
capital, its empire disintegrate as it became 
more and more unable to afford to dominate it 
either economically or militarily. At home 
it has seen its grip on the populace weaken 
substantially in the face of shortages to the 
extent that its attempts to mobil i se for 
defence, if it were necessary, would be a 
catastrophic failure and its attempts at 
economic reform have faltered in the face of 
the threat of class action. 

On the other hand the CEe, amongst others, 
have wr i tten at 1 ength in the pas t decade 
about the historically unprecedented 
situation both the working class and its 
corrmunist fractions find themselves in. Cut 
off in a historically unprecedented manner 
from from their own history and from each 
other with little if any tradition of 
conscious class struggle not encompassed by 
bourgeois forces and controlled by bourgeois 
organisations the working class is unable to 
respond in any other than a defensive manner 
to attacks by the bourgeoisie. It is, as 
yet, due to the lack of any tradition in 
living memory, to pose any positive 
alternative to a society which is visibly 
crumbling around it. '01hen we look at the 
proletariat of Eastern Europe and espeCially 
that of Russia we can very plainly see the 
truth of this. 

What we have in effect seen therefore in the 
collapse of the Russian Bloc has been the 
verification of both tbese analyses. 'v\i'hat we 
failed to do was to realise the effect of 
each on the other and both on the trajectory 
of decadent capitalism in crisis. Looking at 
Russia now we see a bourgeoisie unable now to 
implement its historic solution to the crisis 
(whatever options were or were not available 
pre-1989) ArID unable in any positive active 
manner to agree on attacking the worki ng 
class to save itself, a bourgeoisie terrified 
of the potentiality of class response to any 
policy that would lead to further 
irrrniseration. But at the same time the 
option of "doing nothing' does not stop the 
march to destruction. Doing nothing will not 
stop the collapse. The very fact of economic 
collapse, developing under its own steam, is 
even now pauperising the proletariat and 
leading irrevocably to a s i tuat ion where the 
potentiality for a class response can 
concret i se. Whether the Russ ian bourgeoi s ie 
implements its plans or not matters not one 
whi t anymore. Both wi 11 have the same 
result, an attack on the living standards of 
the proletariat in Russia, a proletariat 
which has yet to demonstrate the extent of 
1110 v'Yml;nHiYilJ' Thll P,17ll1liildiill in ;B'oIui>l 

have certainly not been defeated, whatever 
the situation of their brothers in Eastern 
Eurooe and it is thi s fact which, as I have 
said: has been the major reason for the 
Russian bourgeoisie's unwillingness to attack 
them frontally. Each hes i tant approach to 
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OUR POSITIONS 

The external Fraction of the Inter
national Communist Current claims a con
tinuity with the programmatic framework 
developed by the ICC before its degenera
tion. This programmatic framework is it
self based on the successive historical 
contribution of the Communist League, of 
the I, II and III Internationals and of 
the Left Fractions which detached them
selves from the latter, in particular the 
German, Dutch and Italian Left Communists. 
After being de facto excluded from the ICC 
following the struggle that it waged again
st the pOlitical and organizational degen
eration of that Current, the Fraction now 
continues its work of developing revolu
tionary consciousness outside the organi
zabional framework of the ICC. 

The Fraction defends the followlng 
basic principles, fundamental lessons of 
the class struggle : 

Since World War I, capitalism has been 
a decadent social system which has nothing 
to offer the working class and humanity as 
a whole except cycles of crises, war and 
reconstruction. Its irreversible historical 
decay poses a single choice for humanity : 
either socialism or barbarism. 

The working class is the only class able 
to carry out the communist revolution again
st capitalism. 

The revolutionary struggle of the pro
letariat must lead to a general confronta
tion with the capitalist state. Its class 
violence is carried out in the mass action 
of revolutionary transformation. The prac
tice of terror and terrorism, which expres
ses the blind violence of the state and of 
the desperate petty-bourgeoisie respective
ly, is alien to the proletariat. 

In destroying the capitalist state, the 
working class must establish the dictator
ship of the proletariat on a world scale, 
as a transition to communist society. The 
foim that this dictatorship will take is 
the international power of the Workers' 
CCH.Ll1cils I 

Communism or socialism means neither 
"self-management" nor "nationalization". 
It requires the conscious abolition by the 
proletariat of capitalist social relations 
and institutions such as wage-labor, com
modity production, national frontiers, 
class divisions and the state apparatus, 
and is based on a unified world human 
community. 

The so-called "socialist countries" 
(Russia, the Eastern bloc, China, Cuba, 
etc.) are a particular expression of the 
universal tendency to state capitalism, 
1t~~1£ dn QXprGssion or thA d~cay of caDi-
tal:Lsm. There are no "soc:Lal:Lst countries~t 
these are just so many capitalist bastions 
that the proletariat must destroy like any 
other capitalist state. 

In this epoch, the trade unions every
where are organs of capitalist discipline 
within the proletariat. Any pOlicy based 
on' working in the unions, whether to pre
serve or "transform" them, onl'y serves to 

SUbject the working class to the capital
ist state and to divert it from its own 
necessary self-organization. 

In decadent capitalism, parliaments and 
elections are nothing bu.t sources of bour
geois mystification. Any participation in 
the electoral circus can only strengthen 
this mystification in the eyes of the work
ers. 

The so-called "workers" parties, "So
cialist" and "Communist", as well as their 
extreme left appendages, are the left face 
of the political apparatus of capital. 

Today all factions of the bourgeoisie 
are equally reactionary. Any tactics call
ing for"Popular Fronts", "Anti-Fascist 
Fronts" or "United Fronts" between the pro
letariat and any faction of the bourgeoisie 
can only serve to derail the struggle of 
the prOletariat and disarm it in the face 
of the class enemy. 

So-called "national liberation strug
gles" are moments in the deadly struggle 
between imperialist powers large and small 
to gain control over the world market. The 
slogan of "support for people in struggle" 
amounts, in fact, to defending one imper
ialist power against another under nation
alist or "socialist" verbiage. 

The victory of the revolution requires 
the organization of revolutionaries into 
a party. The role of a party is neither to 
"organize the working class" nor to "take 
power in the name of the workers", but 
through its active intervention to develop 
the class consciousness of the proletar
iat. 

ACTIVITY OF THE FRACTION 
In the present period characterized by 

a general rise in the class struggle and 
at the same time by a weakness on the 
part of reVOlutionary organizations and 
the degeneration of the pole of regroup
ment represented by the ICC, the Frac
tion has as its task to conscientiously 
take on the two functions which are basic 
to revolutionary organizations: 

1) The development of revolutionary 
theory on the basis of the historic ac
quisitions and experiences of the prole
tariat, so as to transcend the contra
dictions of the Communist Lefts and of the 
present reVOlutionary milieu, in particu
lar on the questions of class conscious
ness, the role of the party and the con
ditions imposed by state capitalism. 

2) Intervention in the class struggle 
on an international scale, so as to be a 
catalyst in the process which develops in 
workers' struggles towards consciousness, 
oraanization and rhA gGn~rrllized revolu-

tionary action of the proletar:Lat. 
The capacity to form a real class party 

in the future depends on the accomplish
ment of these tasks by the present revolu
tionary forces. This requires, on their 
part, the will to undertake a real clari
fication and open confrontation of commu
nist positions by rejecting all monolith
ism and sectaria:nism. 




